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WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 29, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10: 30 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on
yesterday, in room no. 301 of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Gore (substitute for
Barkley), Adams (proxy for Costigan), Couzens, Townsend, and
Goldsborough (substitute for Norbeck).

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee;
and Frank J. Meehan, statistician to the committee; Alfred E.
Mudge and C. Horace Tuttle of Rushmore, Bisbee & Stern, also
William Dean Embree and A. Donald MacKinnon of Milbank,
Tweed, Hope & Webb, counsel representing the Chase National
Bank and the Chase Corporation.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. You may
proceed, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bradway.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU will please come forward to the committee

table, hold up your right hand, and be sworn: You solemnly swear
that you will tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, regarding the matters now under investigation by the sub-
committee. So help you God.

Mr. BRADWAY. I do.

TESTIMONY OF JUDSON BRADWAY, DETROIT, MICH.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bradway, will you give your full name and
address to the committee reporter, please?

Mr. BRADWAY. Judson Bradway, 533 Majestic Building, Detroit.
Mr. PECORA. What is your business or occupation?
Mr. BRADWAY. Keal estate.
Mr. PECORA. Are you connected with the Detroit & Canada Tunnel

Co.?
Mr. BRADWAY. NO, sir; not now.
Mr. PECORA. Have you been so connected in the past?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In what capacity were you so connected?
Mr. BRADWAY. I was one of the vice presidents of the Tunnel Co.

until June 4, 1928, and then I became president. I was president
until May 20, 1931.
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Mr. PECORA. At what time was a receiver for the Tunnel Co.
appointed ?

Mr. BRADWAY. A receiver was appointed in April of 1932, or I
believe it was in April. That is a guess, but is about right.

Mr. PECORA. Then you were the president of the Tunnel Co. at
the time of the flotation of its mortgage bonds and debentures,
weren't you ?

Mr. BRADLEY. NO, sir; I was not.
Mr. PECORA. YOU became president in June of 1928 ?
Mr. BRADWAY. June 4, 1928.
Mr. PECORA. The bonds were floated a month before, I believe.
Mr. BRADWAY. A month before; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were you familiar with the negotiations that led lo

the issuance and flotation of its bonds and debentures ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Only in a very general way. I had nothing to do

with it whatever, and all that I know about the flotation of securities
was what I heard in meetings that I might have attended.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Bradway, are you familiar with the agree-
ment that was entered into on or about January 31, 1928, between
IJcrtles, Bawls & Donaldson, Inc., and a syndicate of which you were
designated as the syndicate manager ?

Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the agreement in question?
Mr. BRADWAY. I have.
Mr. PECORA. Will you produce it, please?
Mr. BRADWAY. Well, your man in Detroit has photographed this.
Mr. PECORA. I know.
Mr. BRADWAY. Here it is.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bradway, I show you what purports to be a pho-

totstatic reproduction of such syndicate agreement. Will you please
look at it and tell me if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy
of the agreement in question?

Mr. BRADWAY. YOU will let me see the original, please.
Mr. PECORA. Here it is.
Mr. BRADWAY (after looking at the photostatic reproduction).

It looks very much like it; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you be good enough to look at it and tell us

whether it is a true and correct copy?
Mr. BRADWAY (after comparing, page by page, the photostatic re-

production with the original). Without reading it I would say it is
a true and correct copy.

Mr. PECORA. I beg pardon ?
Mr. BRADWAY. 1 say, without reading it I would say it is a true

and correct copy.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence and ask that it

may be spread on the subcommittee's proceedings.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received, and the committee reporter

will make it a part of the record.
(The syndicate agreement dated Jan. 31, 1928. between Bertles,

Bawls & Donaldson, Inc. and Judson Bradway, syndicate manager,
was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 207, Nov. 29, 1933 ", and a
part of it appears immediately below where read by Mr. Pecora,

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 3 9 4 7

and the complete Agreement, if not sooner read by Mr. Pecora, will
be found at the end of the day's proceedings.)

Mr. PECORA. Let me ask you what occasion there was for this
agreement.

Mr. BRADWAY. The occasion was that on the 31st day of December
1927, Mr. Comstock, who was the president of the Tunnel Co., in-
dicated, or rather notified the men interested that he would not be
able—either would not be able or was not willing—or at least that
he would not put up the necessary money required to hold the options,
money required on January 1, 1928.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean options on the real estate that was con-
sidered would have to be acquired in order to provide the tunnel
with terminal facilities ?

Mr. BRADWAY. In Detroit; yes. He had already expended about
$30,000, and there was another $35,000 or so required on the 1st of
January, and the syndicate was born at that time. The agreement
was drawn 1 month later in its final form, although it had been
tentatively drawn almost immediately after the 1st of January
1928.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, this agreement marked in evidence as " Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 207 ", contains, among other things, the following
recital

The CHAIRMAN (interposing). What is the date of it?
Mr. PECORA. I t is dated January 31, 1928, and was made—
By and between Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson, Inc., referred to in the

agreement as the bankers, as parties of the first part, and such corporations
and individuals as became syndicate members by signing this agreement,
referred to herein as participants, parties of the second part; and the parties
so signing as participants are Judson Bradway, Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson,
Inc., by Huston Rawls, president, and James—

What is that name ?
Mr. BRADWAY. That is James Vernor, Jr.
Mr. PECORA (continuing reading):

and Anderson & Gardner, Inc., James Vernor, Jr., and Judson Bradway, your-
self also signed it.

Mr. BRADWAY. I am on there twice.
Mr. PECORA. This agreement contains this recital, among other

things:
Whereas the bankers—
And that refers to Bertles, Eawls & Donaldson, Inc.
Together with certain associates, have obtained and hold options and/or

contracts for the purchase of parcels of real estate included in the city block of
the city of Detroit, Wayne County, Mich., bouDded on the north by Woodbridge
Street, and on the east by Randolph Street, and on the south by Atwater Street,
and on the west by Bates Street, which said options and/or contracts provide
for the purchase of said property for the total purchase price of $1,159,000
payable as set forth in said options and/or contracts; and

Whereas said options and/or contracts were obtained and are now being held
for the purpose of providing terminal facilities in the city of Detroit for the
proposed Detroit-Windsor Tunnel; and

Whereas the participants are desirous of purchasing the interest of said
bankers and associates in and to said property as represented by said options
and/or contracts, and of placing the entire beneficial right, title, and interest
therein and thereunder in the syndicate formed hereby:
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Now, therefore, in consideration of the sum of $1 each to the other in hand1

paid, the receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, and of the mutual promises,
and agreements herein contained, it is agreed as follows:

First. The amount to be paid hereunder upon the formation of this syndicate
is the sum of $175,000.

What was that to be paid for ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Well, that was to be paid into the syndicate.
Mr. PECORA. By the participants?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, for what? Was it for their interest in the

syndicate ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Well, for their interest in the syndicate, and to

provide money with which to carry on the option on the property
of the Detroit terminal. In other words, that was the capital of the
syndicate.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, this tunnel project was proposed originally by
whom?

Mr. BRADWAY. It was proposed originally—it is a long story—I
think a man named Miller in Toronto originally proposed it.

Mr. PECORA. I mean, who proposed it as it finally took form and
effect through the formation of the Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co.,
and its issuance and sale of securities for the purpose of providing
funds for the construction of the tunnel?

Mr. BRADWAY. Well, a man named Miller got the Canadian char-
ter, which was considered the most valuable thing, I believe. And
then a man named Martin got control of that. And then I think Mr.
Rawls got some kind of contract with him in Detroit.

Mr. PECORA. When were the negotiations or transactions initiated
which led to the formation of the company which eventually con-
structed the tunnel ?

Mr. BRADWAY. I think the first company—well, in order that you
may understand my position I wish to say that I was subpoenaed
night before last, at 4 o'clock, and I haven't been connected with the
Tunnel Co. for 2 years, and some of these things are a little rusty
in my mind, but I will do the best I can. I think the original Tun-
nel Co. was organized in the middle of the .summer of 1927, the
Detroit & Ontario Subways Co. I think it was called, which later
became the Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co.

The CHAIRMAN. Incorporated under the laws of Michigan?
Mr. BRADWAY. I could not tell you that, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir; it was.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Mr. PECORA. When did Bertles, Kawls & Donaldson, Inc., as-

semble the real estate which was needed for the terminal facilities
in the tunnel ?

Mr. BRADWAY. Well, our office obtained options for them. The
original options were obtained during the summer of 1927.

Mr. PECORA. Were you at that time one of the brokers or agents
who helped to assemble the property in question ?

Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir. Our office was employed at that time to
assemble the property.

Mr. PECORA. Who employed you for that purpose?
Mr. BRADWAY. Mr. Eawls.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Eawls of this banking firm?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. And were you assisted in the assembling of the prop-
erty by any other broker ?

Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir; several.
Mr. PECORA. And not connected with your office ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir. We assembled, first, two blocks in another

location, which was found not to be adequate. And then it was, in
the summer of 1927, that this final block was assembled.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, it is correct to say that you did that at the
instance of Bertles, Kawls & Donaldson, Inc., is it not?

Mr. BRADWAY. Weil, I did it at the instance of a committee com-
posed of Bertles, Eawls & Donaldson and Anderson & Gardner. In
other words, they had this tunnel project, and were interested in
obtaining a Detroit terminal, and it was understood if the tunnel
deal went through they would want this property, and so we
assembled options on it on that basis. I don't know

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Now, for what individuals or corpora-
tions did you assemble those parcels of real estate that were needed
for the terminal facilities of the tunnel? You have mentioned
Bertles, Eawls & Donaldson, Inc. You have also referred to others.
I want to get them if you can give them.

Mr. BRADWAY. Mr. Eawls and Mr. Gardner and Mr. Anderson
were the people whom I met at the time this project was outlined to
me, and I was requested to obtain options. There wasn't any writ-
ten contract of employment, and you will have to decide that for
yourself, but these are the facts. I don't know who employed me
exactly. They were there and said: " We are going to build a
tunnel here, we think, and we are going to have to have a Detroit
terminal, and if you want to handle this we will be glad for you to
do it."

Mr. PECORA. Did you use dummies or nominees for the purpose
of obtaining those options, or were they obtained in the names of the
actual parties in whose benalf you were obtaining them ?

Mr. BRADWAY. They were obtained in the names of dummies, all
of them.

Mr. PECORA. Whose dummies were they? Were they selected by
you?

Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Or persons connected with your office in some

subordinate capacity ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir. The assembling of the block was left

entirely to us.
Mr. PECORA. Were any payments required to be made, of any

substantial character, on the obtaining of those options ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Or were the payments purely of a nominal character?
Mr. BRADWAY. The payments made up to the 1st of January were

made by Mr. Comstock, who was president of the company. And
Mr. Comstock, by the way, was present at those meetings. I forgot
to mention him.

Mr. PECORA. Was he interested in obtaining the options ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir. Wait a minute. Do you mean in obtain-

ing them, if so, no—but he put up the money that was paid previous
to the 1st of January 1928. It was all put up by Mr. Comstock then.
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Mr. PECORA. HOW much was put up in that fashion?
Mr. BRADWAY. Approximately $30,000.
Mr. PECORA. That was all that was necessary in order to acquire

options on the real estate needed for the terminal facilities, was it?
Mr. BRADWAY. Well, yes, up to that time. A great deal more was

required thereafter.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, was the total of the option prices for the real

estate that was assembled for the purpose of turning it over to the
Tunnel Co. for terminal facilities, or what was that total?

Mr. BRADWAY. I t was $1,159,000.
Mr. PECORA. That included the prices actually paid, or agreed to

be paid, did it ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When you were asked to acquire this property or to

assemble it ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At what price was that real estate turned over to

the Tunnel Co.?
Mr. BRADWAY. At the price of $1,159,000 and 125,000 shares of

the stock of the Tunnel Co., just as this agreement states.
Mr. PECORA. And 125,000 shares of the common stock of the

Tunnel Co. ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir; out of 3,100,000 shares that were issued,
Mr. PECORA. Were, those 125,000 shares given to the members of

the group that employed you to acquire the options on the real estate,
as a profit upon the transaction involving the real estate?

Mr. BRADWAY. I t was our understanding that the promoters of the
tunnel would receive a certain amount in stock, and that we would
receive for carrying this property, if we carried it until it was taken
over by the Tunnel Co., 125,000 shares of common stock.

Mr. PECORA. By the way, do you mean the persons named
Mr. BRADWAY (interposing). The syndicate.
Senator TOWNSEND. Then your profits were to be in the stock ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Entirely in the stock, and were received in stock.
Mr. PECORA. At what price was the stock issued ?
Mr. BRADWAY. At what price was it issued ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BRADWAY. Why, it was no par value stock as I remember it.
Mr. PECORA. Well, it was set up as being worth $3.25 a share at

the time of issuance, wasn't it?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir: at the time of closing.
Mr. PECORA. That valuation was given to it then?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. TO whom] were those 125,000 shares distributed ?
Mr. BRADWAY. At the time of closing we received a receipt from

the Centra] Union Trust Co. of New York to the effect that they held
those 125,000 shares of stock and $405,650, and that within 60 days,
they would either deliver the money to us or deliver the stock. And
ultimately, on the 16th day of July, 1928, the syndicate received
$202,827.25 for approximately half of the stock, and on the 8th of
October, 1928, received the balance of the money for the sale of the
stock.

The CHAIRMAN. Which totaled how much?
Mr. BRADWAY. I beg pardon?
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The CHAIRMAN. A total of how much? Four hundred thousand
and some odd dollars?

Mr. BRADWAY. I t was $405,650.
The CHAIRMAN. What did you do with that?
Mr. BRADWAY. Distributed it to the syndicate holders pro rata to

their investment.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the agreement under which those 125,000 shares

were paid as a profit to persons in whose behalf you had acquired
the real estate, or obtained options thereon, that agreement was made
with them by the company, or eventually was ratified by the Tunnel
Co., was it?

Mr. BRADWAY. DO you mean this syndicate agreement ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BRADWAY. Why, I don't remember that the Tunnel Co. ever

had anything to do with it.
Mr. PECORA. The Tunnel Co. had to issue the stock, didn't it ?
Mr. BRADWAY. The Tunnel Co. had to issue the stock, but
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Now, what consideration did the Tun-

nel Co. receive for the stock? Was it the real estate?
Mr. BRADWAY. My recollection is that there were 560,000 shares of

stock underwritten at $3.25 per share.
Mr. PECORA. By whom ?
Mr. BRADWAY. By Bertles, Kawls & Donaldson, Inc. They agreed

to purchase
Mr. PECORA (interposing). They were the financial promoters of

this enterprise, weren't they ?
Mr. BRADWAY. I think it is proper to say that that is true; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I am referring particularly to the 125,000 shares

which under this agreement of January 31, 1928, were to be turned
over to the persons in whose behalf the options on the real estate had
been obtained, upon the acquiring of that real estate by the Tunnel
Co. Now, the Tunnel Co. agreed to the issuance of that stock,
didn't it?

Mr. BRADWAY. Undoubtedly.
Mr. PECORA. At the time the Tunnel Co. agreed to do that wasn't

its board of directors composed of persons who had been selected in
large part by the banking promoters of the enterprise ?

Mr. BRADWAY. I would say that the directors were composed at
that time of people who had been interested in it. I suppose it could
be said that they were selected in large part possibly, or at least
that they were satisfactory to, I will put it that way, the bankers.

Mr. PECORA. And included the bankers themselves, didn't it, among
their number, or the nominees of the bankers ?

Mr. BRADWAY. Let me see now. The directors you are talking
about now?

Mr. PECORA. The directors of the Tunnel Co.
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir. Mr. Rawls was a director of the Tun-

nel Co.
Mr. PECORA. And the president of the Tunnel Co. at that time

was Mr. Comstock?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir. I practically had nothing to do with the

whole proposition except the real estate end of it until I was elected
president on the 4th of June, which was several days after the
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actual closing of the project. I attended a great many meetings, and
I was in a general way familiar with it, but have no intimate knowl-
edge of the financing or anything else that was going on, except
miy end of it.

Mr. PECORA. Whom did the Tunnel Co. pay the cash considera-
tion to, of $1,159,000, which it paid for this real estate, in addi-
tion to the 125,000 shares of common stock?

Mr. BRADWAY. At the time of the closing these property owners
came in and were paid the balance coming to them, which had not
been paid to them by the syndicate. And the balance of the money,
that had been paid to them, was paid to me as syndicate manager,
making up the

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Then you disbursed it among the
previous owners whose property had been acquired for the purposes
of the Tunnel Co.?

Mr. BRADWAY. Well
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Or had the syndicate managers suc-

ceeded to the rights and interests of these original owners? How
was it done ?

Mr. BRADWAY. Let me get it tied up here now. On the 1st of
January, when the syndicate was formed, immediately the syndi-
cate paid to Mr. Comstock approximately $30,000, which he had
invested at that time in the matter, and the syndicate

Mr. PECORA (interposing). For the purpose of acquiring options
on the property?

Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. BRADWAY. At that time the options called for further pay-

ments of approximately $450,000, on the 16th of March.
Mr. PECORA. TO whom were those further payments to be made?
Mr. BRADWAY. Well, to all property owners. The total payment

to all property owners amounted to approximately $450,000. Those
options had been extended in the last few days of December of 1927,
to March 15, that being the date that the bankers and everyone
connected with it felt that the deal would be closed. And at that
time there was approximately $450,000 required as payments on
those properties. And the information had gotten out that this
property was to be used as a tunnel terminal, and none of us had any
hope that we could avoid having to pay that. This syndicate agree-
ment states right in here that it is anticipated $450,000 will be re-
quired if the property is carried beyond March 10. You will find
it on page 5.

The CHAIRMAN. And you paid that, did you ?
Mr. BRADWAY. We were able finally, by going to those property

owners and convincing them that the tunnel project was almost cer-
tain to go through, we were able to reduce those payments down so
that the total amount we paid in was approximately $165,000 on
those properties, as the deposit on the properties by the syndicate
before the deal was taken over by the Tunnel Co.

Mr. PECORA. Well, to whom were the deeds made to the property
in consideration of the $1,159,000?

Mr. BRADWAY. The deeds were made to the Detroit & Canada
Tunnel Co. in every case except two—well, I think one case is all,
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and in that case the syndicate had to take title to the property in
order to hold it, this piece of property, which was under foreclosure,
and in order to hold it the syndicate had to purchase it and take title
to it.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, on May 7, 1928, there was another agreement
entered into between the Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co. and Houston
Rawls, was there not?

Mr. BRADWAY. I t may have been. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. I t covered the acquisition of all the rights and title

and interest to the real estate on both the Canadian and American
sides of the Detroit River ?

Mr. BRADWAY. I do not happen to remember it.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I show you what purports to be a copy of such

agreement.
Mr. BRADWAY. What is the date of the agreement again, Mr.

Pecora ?
Mr. PECORA. May 7,1928.
Mr. BRADWAY. What does it purport to do ? Do you want me to

read it or
Mr. PECORA. NO. Just look at it. Read it sufficiently to enable

you to say whether or not that is a copy of an agreement that was
entered into on or about the date that it bears. [Handing same to
Mr. Bradway.]

Mr. BRADWAY. AS I understand this agreement, without reading
it thoroughly, it was the proposition of Mr. Rawls to turn over all
of the property, rights, charters, and everything whatsoever neces-
sary to construct the tunnel to the Tunnel Co. Is that what it is?
I have not read it sufficiently. As I remember, there was such an
agreement, and this looks like the one. I do not know without
reading it. It would take me 10 minutes to read it, or 15.

Mr. PECORA. Well, it would not take that long, would it?
Mr. BRADWAY. Well, there are seven or eight pages.
Mr. PECORA. Have you an independent recollection of that agree-

ment?
Mr. BRADWAY. I have not—what kind of a recollection?
Mr. PECORA. An independent recollection. That is, a recollec-

tion that does not have to be refreshed by looking at a copy of the
agreement ?

Mr. BRADWAY. NO ; I have not.
Mr. PECORA. Well, then, consult the copy that you have there.
(The witness examined the paper.)
Mr. BRADWAY. I remember this agreement generally only as being

the agreement which was drawn up at the time and presented to me
for signature, and being the agreement which I understood to be
the agreement on the part of Mr. Rawls to turn over to the Tunnel
Co. all of the required rights, properties, and what not, necessary to
the construction of the tunnel.

Mr. PECORA. Well, an agreement of which this is a copy was duly
executed and consummated, was it not?

Mr. BRADWAY. Well, I have not seen it since I signed it, and if I
signed it—and apparently I did—and I do not remember it well
enough to say, to be frank with you. But I do remember that some
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such an agreement was drawn up at the time; and if my signature
is attached, undoubtedly that is it.

Mr. PECORA. Well, it appears that you did execute the agreement
as vice president of the Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co.

Mr. BRADWAY. If I did so execute it, then it is the agreement that
I have in mind.

Mr. PECORA. Well, subject to any correction that you may want
to make, or anyone else may want to make, I am going to offer this
in evidence as a copy of the agreement.

The CHAIRMAN. I t may be received in evidence.
(Copy of agreement dated May 7, 1928, between the Detroit &

Canada Tunnel Co. and Huston Rawls was received in evidence and
marked " Committee Exhibit No. 208 of Nov. 29, 1933.") (Com-
mittee exhibit 208 is printed in full at the close of today's hearing.)

Mr. PECORA. This agreement provides in substance that Mr. Rawls,
member of the firm of Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson, Inc., was to
receive from the Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co. a cash consideration
of $3,526,971 and 1,690,000 shares of the capital common stock of
the Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co. for all the rights in and to the
real estate, and so forth, described in this agreement, which he turned
over to the Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co., does it not?

Mr. BRADWAY. Well, I do not remember, but if it does, why it does.
Mr. PECORA. Well, whether you remember it or not, let me read

these brief excerpts from the instrument:
In consideration of the above there is to be paid or delivered to the under-

signed or his associates—
that is, referring to Rawls—
as may be specified and authorized in the written order or direction of the
undersigned the following:

1. One million six hundred ninety thousand shares of the fully paid non-
assessable no-par value common shares of said Detroit-Ontario Subways, Inc.
(now Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co.) ;

2. A sum in cash in full payment for the above-described Detroit real estate
including all commissions and/or trustee's fees, to wit: $1,599.900;

Then it provides:
3. A sum in cash in full payment for the above-described Canadian real

estate including all commissions and/or trustee's fees, to wit: $1,365,000.
Also provides for the payment in cash of the sum of $55,000 to

the executors of the estate of Charles Miller and to E. G. Engholm.
Provides further:
5. All cash payments required to be made by Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson,

Inc., to H. W. Noble & Co. and F. W. Martin, in consideration of the assign-
ment to the undersigned by said parties of said Miller-Engholm agreement,
to wit: Not to exceed the sum of $76,071.

And then it provides for the further cash payments of the follow-
ing items:
Engineering and administration $190,000
Legal fees 200,000
Appraisals 6,000
Traffic report 5,000
Daniel L. Turner traffic report 10,000
Preorganization expenses refunded 20,000
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Those various cash items total $3,526,971. Is it your recollection
that that was about the sum which was paid in cash for the rights
acquired by the Tunnel Co. under this agreement?

Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And in addition to that the company also issued as

a part consideration for those rights 1,690,000 shares of its capital
common stock?

Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO Huston Rawls?
Mr. BRADWAY. That is my recollection.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, again that common stock was allocated a value

for the purpose of this transaction at $3.25 per share, was it not?
Mr. BRADWAY. I do not remember that. That was the price that

o60,000 shares was to be sold for; I remember that.
l l r . PECORA. Well, now, what were the 1,690,000 shares of stock

issued for ? As a profit upon the transaction ?
Mr. BRADWAY. That was my understanding; yes, sir. That was

the promotion stock.
Mr. PECORA. The promotion stock. That is in addition to the

125,000 shares that were issued under the agreement of January 21,
1928?

Mr. BRADWAY. NO, sir. I do not think so. It was my understand-
ing 125,000 shares was coming out of that.

Mr. PECORA. I do not see anything in the agreement which so
provides.

Mr. BRADWAY. It could not come from any other place that I know
of. There were 850,000 shares set aside to go with the debentures;
560,000 shares to be sold. And it is my recollection that that other
figure that you mentioned makes up the balance of it. I have not
figured it out. I think if you will, you will find that out.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, at the time this agreement of May 7,1928, was
entered into, Rawls as a member of the firm of Bertles, Rawls &
Donaldson was still one of the promoters of the company, was he
not?

Mr. BRADWAY. Well, he was considered to be the man in charge
of the whole proposition.

Mr. PECORA. The guiding spirit of the company?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir. No doubt about it.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the day after this agreement was entered into

were the articles of incorporation or association of the Detroit &
Canada Tunnel Co. amended so as to include therein a provision
known as article no. 9, paragraph 3, which reads as follows:

No contract or other transaction between the corporation and any other
corporation or firm shall be affected or invalidated by the fact that any one or
more of the directors of this company is or are interested in, or is, a member,
director, or officer, or are members, directors, or officers of such other corpora-
tion or firm, and any director or directors, individually or jointly, may be a
party or parties to or may be interested in any contract or transaction of this
corporation or in which this corporation is interested.

No contract, acts, or transaction of this corporation with any person or
persons, corporations, or firms shall be affected or invalidated by the fact that
any director or directors of this corporation is la party or are parties to or
interested in such contract, act, or transaction, or in any way connected with
such person or persons, corporations, firms, or associations, and each and every
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person who may become a director of this corporation is hereby relieved from
any liability that might otherwise exist from contracting with the corporation
for account of himself or any corporation, firm, or association in which he may
be in any wise interested.

Mr. BRADWAY. What is your question ?
Mr. PECORA. Were the articles of association of this corporation

amended the day following the making of this agreement of May 7,
1928, so as to include in such articles the provision that I have just
read to you?

Mr. BRADWAY. I have no recollection of that.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the articles of association or

incorporation of the company with you ?
Mr. BRADWAY. NO, sir; I have not.
Senator ADAMS. Was that amendment to the articles the day

following ?
Mr. PECORA. The day following; yes, sir.
Mr. BRADWAY. At that time I was supposed to be present and was

present at some of the meetings, but as to knowledge, by being
present—I had very little to do with that end of it at that time.
If the minutes say that, why undoubtedly such a resolution was
passed. I have tried to get hold of the minute book in Detroit, but
your men had it subpenaed and I have not seen it for 5 years.

Mr. PECORA. Well, we have not had it subpenaed for 5 years: you
know that, do you not ?

Mr. BRADWAY. Well, I have not had occasion to look at it.
Mr. PECORA. IS the minute book here ?
Mr. BRADWAY. I haven't the slightest idea.
Mr. PECORA. When did you last see it?
Mr. BRADWAY. I have not seen it for 3 years. Since before I

resigned as president. Maybe 2 years. Back in 1931.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW did the corporation get those 3 million

dollars to pay Rawls ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Where did the corporation get the 3 million dollars

to pay Rawls ?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. BRADWAY. Well, the corporation, of course, got all of this

money from the sale of bonds, debentures, and common stock.
The CHAIRMAN. And this was paid to him, and he deeded these

properties to the corporation?
Mr. BRADWAY. That is as I understand it; yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. The proceeds of bonds, mortgage bonds, do you

mean ?
Mr. BRADWAY. HOW is that?
The CHAIRMAN. Bonds secured by mortgage? The proceeds of

the sale of bonds?
Mr. BRADWAY. There were $8,500,000 first mortgage and $8,500,000

debentures sold, and 560.000 shares of stock which Mr. Eawls pur-
chased at $3.25 a share, and the money went into the Tunnel Co.
That was the money provided for the construction of the project.

The CHAIRMAN. And that money went to pay for this property?
This $3,526,000 came out of that?

Mr. BRADWAY. Well, apparently the $1,820,000 which Bartles,
Rawls & Donaldson raised from the sale oi stock was part of the
money—that is, the $1,820,000 went in to the trustee for the con-
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struction of the tunnel project. I do remember just before the final
closing that—I do not remember when or how long before—that this
question came up that additional funds were thought desirable by
the bankers or the engineers or somebody, and this stock, this 560,000
shares, had to be sold for cash and the money put in the Tunnel
Co. before the deal went through. And Rawls purchased that
stock—Mr. Rawls himself, or his company—560,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Bradway, I have here what purports to be
a copy of the certificate of amendment to the articles of association
of the Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co., by which amendment the pro-
vision that I read to you a few moments ago was made part of the
articles of association of the Tunnel Co. I t appears that that cer-
tificate was executed by you as vice president of the company, and
by Mr. A. Gardner, as secretary, on the 30th of April 1928, and
was filed in Lansing, Mich.—I take it the office of the Secretary of
State there—on May 8, 1928, and in the office of the clerk of Wayne
County, Mich., on May 9, 1928. Will you look at it and see if it
refreshes your recollection as to the making of that amendment
[handing paper to Mr. Bradway] ?

Mr. BRADWAY (after examining same). I do not remember the
amendment at all. The fact that I signed it indicates very definitely
that it was one of the various papers which the attorneys presented
to me to be signed between the time of January the 1st and the time
I became president on June the 4th, and which I probably looked
over and thought was all right, and believed was all right, and
signed. Mr. Comstock was still president, although he was out of
town a great deal and was not around, and I was there, and while
I was only a vice president, I was signing papers a great deal.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were also a director, were you not, at that time?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW this amendment could not have been made

without the approval of the directors?
Mr. BRADWAY. Undoubtedly.
Mr. PECORA. And probably the stockholders as well?
Mr. BRADWAY. Undoubtedly.
Mr. PECORA. DO you not recall any action taken by the board

whereby this amendment was adopted?
Mr. BRADWAY. I do not recall, but if you have got the minute book

and the records, sir, why do you not put it in here ?
Mr. PECORA. That was furnished to us as a copy of the certificate

of amendment of the articles of association.
Mr. BRADWAY. Well then you probably know if it is. I do not

remember. I have not seen that book for so long, and I do not
remember it. That is all there is to it.

Mr. PECORA. IS the Mr. Comstock that you refer to the gentleman
who is now the Governor of the State of Michigan?

Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the fact, as I understand it to

be the fact, that under date of October 29,1927, a letter was addressed
by one Henry E. Bodman to Mr. Kobert O. Lord, Guardian-Detroit
Bank, Detroit, Mich., reading as follows (reading) :

DEAR ME. LOUD: In regard to the matter that we wove discussing yesterday—
if the engineers' report is correct, the project is, of course, sound. The impojr-
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tant thing is to be sure of the facts and that the estimates of the future are
conservative.

I have frequently seen work turned out by firms of high standing which
has not had the personal attention of the chief officers or members of the
firm. I should want to be very sure that this report is the work of either
Mr. Brinkerhoif or someone who is just as good as he is, and especially I
would want to know that they were not relying on the judgment of any
member of their staff who is down the scale—either in the middle or towards
the bottom.

In any case I should think an independent investigation and report should
be made and submitted by an engineering firm whose standing was equal to
that of the one engaged by the promoters, and I should also think that it
might be well not to let this independent firm see the report which is now
in your hands.

Prom a superficial examination, I have this criticism to offer, which may or
may not be well founded.

The competition which this project has got to meet makes it necessary that
the facilities exceed the competing facilities. One of the most important
items is despatch. The annoyance of being held up for customs and immigra-
tion inspection is a serious one at very best, and if there occurs an undue
congestion, with subsequent delay at Woodward Avenue, and if, owing to
the fact that additional ground space could be more cheaply obtained further
down the river, the bridge traffic should be more speedily handled, I believe
the traveling public would much prefer to drive 2 miles down the river and use
the bridge.

I do not think the facilities which are contemplated are sufficient to give
the desired despatch in handling and getting rid of the traffic. There is
no time like the present for securing additional ground for this purpose. If
it were my project I think I would make sure now that my facilities were
going to be at least as good as and if possible better in this respect than
my competitor's.

Yours truly,
HENRY E. BODMAN.

Mr. BRADWAY. I never heard of the letter.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know who Mr. Henry E. Bodman is ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Who is he ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Well, he is a very prominent lawyer in Detroit, and

at that time was connected with the Guardian. I don't remember—
he may have been chairman of the board at that time.

Mr. PECORA. Of the Guardian-Detroit Bank?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And Mr. Lord was then president, was he not, of the

Guardian-Detroit Bank ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether the suggestion made by Mr.

Bodman in this letter was ever followed ?
Mr. BRADWAY. I t is a pretty long letter. What particular sugges-

tion do you mean, Mr. Pecora ?
Mr. PECORA. Well, the only suggestion that he makes: That an in-

dependent engineering firm be asked to make a survey and a report
without first having had access to the reports already submitted by
some other engineering firm.

Mr. BRADWAY. Well, I do not know whether it was the result of
that or not, but I know that Daniel L. Turner was requested to
make a complete report. Whether his report was made before that
or afterwards, or whether the Ford, Bacon & Davis report was
obtained—there were three reports obtained of supposedly the very
best consulting engineers in the United States without any question.
I remember at the time that we decided to go into the syndicate,
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looking into the possibility of having either to buy that block or
lose the money invested, we made an investigation as to who these
engineers were, and were of the opinion that there were no better
engineers in the United States than these three firms, all of which
had given these reports.

Senator COUZENS. Did any of these reports warn you about the
ferry traffic?

Mr. BRADWAY. Well, every one of these reports considered the
ferry still to be in operation. Contrary to all the publicity that
has been in the papers, every one of these reports gave to the ferry
company their allotted amount, and to the bridge their allotted
amount, and to the tunnel their allotted amount, and the engineers
said it did not make any difference how many bridges they built
2 miles from the center of this town, that the tunnel in the heart
of this city would still make money.

Senator COUZENS. Did not any of these engineers' reports suggest
that it would be necessary for these various companies to get ferry
business ?

Mr. BRADWAY. NO, sir; none of them suggested that.
Senator COUZENS. None of them suggested that?
Mr. BRADWAY. Not in their final reports.
Senator COUZENS. In any of their reports, whether final or other-

wise, did they ever refer to that ?
Mr. BRADWAY. NO. The first report of course made by Brincker-

hoff, as I remember, was before the bridge had definitely decided to
go ahead, and their report was amended afterwards.

The CHAIRMAN. There was some suggestion made yesterday that
one of the ferries would probably have to go out of business.

Mr. BRADWAY. Well, of course, it is just a question of price. Both
ferries would have to go out of business if the Tunnel Co. met their
competition in price.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know the law firm of Warren, Cady, Hill &
Hamblen of Detroit, Mich.?

Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were they counsel in any way whatsoever for the

Tunnel Co. ?
Mr. BRADWAY. They were counsel for the Tunnel Co.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a copy of an agree-

ment, or rather of a letter, with certain schedules annexed thereto,
addressed to the Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co. and Guardian Trust
Co. of Detroit, Mich., under date of May 28, 1928, which I may tell
you was furnished to us by the law firm of Warren, Cady, Hill &
Hamblen of Detroit, Mich. Will you look at it and tell us if you
recognize it as being a true and correct copy of a letter or agreement
which was entered into and consummated? [Handing paper to Mr.
Bradway.]

Mr. BRADWAY (after examining same). I remember such an agree-
ment being signed at the date of closing, and on the occasion of the
closing.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Letter dated May 28,, 1928, to Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co. and

Guardian Trust Co. of Detroit, Mich., from Huston Kawls for him-
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self and his associates, together with schedules A to J thereto at-
tached, was received in evidence and marked " Committee Exhibit
No. 209, of Nov. 29, 1933." Committee exhibit no. 209 is printed in
full at the close of today's hearing.)

Mr. PECORA. I will read into the record the following portions of
this exhibit marked " Committee Exhibit 209 " in evidence.

MAY 28, 1928.
DETROIT & CANADA TUNNEL CO., AND GUAEDTAN TRUST CO.,

Detroit, Mich.
GENTLEMEN : Enclosed herewith you will find itemized schedules for the pay-

ment and delivery of the cash and shares of stock to which the undersigned
is entitled under the provisions of the letter agreement of May 7, 1928, between
the undersigned and his associates and Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co., and you
are authorized and requested to issue the 1,690,000 shares of no par value com-
mon slock to which the undersigned and his associates are entitled under the
aforesaid agreement to the undersigned and his associates and in the amounts
:.s set forth in the annexed schedules, and also to take the necessary steps
under the provisions of article II, section 2 of the trust indentures for the
leUase of sufficient of the deposited cash to pay the amounts to the persons
as set forth in the annexed schedules, a summary of these schedules being as
follows:
Schedule A. Detroit Terminal Block $1,564,650.00
Schedule B. St. Mary's Academy property 1,365,000.00
Schedule C. Purchase of Millar and Engholm rights 32, 500. 00
Schedule D. Purchase of Noble-Martin rights 76, 071.00
Schedule E. Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co., franchise fees,

broker's commissions, taxes, trustee's fees and
other incidental costs of reorganization and
administration 122, 345.10

Schedule F. Detroit & Windsor Subway Co., franchise fees, taxes
and other incidental costs of organization and
administration 54, 550.00

Schedule G. Engineering, appraisals, and traffic reports and
administration 101, 803-. 74

Schedule H. Legal fees, including all fees of Warren, Hill &
Hamblen for company, Sullivan & Cromwell, and
Beaumont, Smith & Harris for bankers, and Kil-
mer, Irving & Davis, of Toronto, for company
and bankers 200,000.00

Schedule I. Construction contracts, premium on bonds 147,495.00
Schedule J. Distribution of 1,690,000 shares of stock.

HUSTON RAWLS,
(For himself and his associates).

Now the cash items that I have enumerated total $3,664,414.78.
Senator COUZENS. DO you know how those legal fees of $200,000

were divided, Mr. Bradway?
Mr. BRADWAY. NO ; I do not, Senator.
Mr. PECORA. There may be a schedule here that shows. Schedule

H attached to this agreement gives the information, Senator, that
you have just asked of the witness. Schedule H attached to this
exhibit, no. 209, and made a part thereof, reads as follows:

Legal fees.—Including all fees of:
1. Warren, Hill & Hamblen, for Co $150,000
2. Sullivan & Cromwell, for bankers 30,000
3. Beaumont, Smith & Harris, for bankers 10,000
4. Kilmer, Irving & Davis of Toronto, for company and bankers- 10,000

In all 200,000
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Mr. PECORA. The schedule J which I want to call your attention
to, which is attached to exhibit no. 209, is a schedule indicating the
apportionment to be made of the 1,690,000 shares of common stock,
which reads as follows [reading] :

SCHEDULE J—DIVISION OF STOCK BETWEEN HUSTON RAWLS AND ASSOCIATES

Shares
Guardian Detroit Co 226,010
Chase Securities Corporation 175,950
The N. W. Harris Co. (Harris Trust & Savings Bank) 20,003
J. P. Rinckhoff 40, 007
Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson, Inc 76,780
Huston Rawls 105,000
Judson Bradway 75,000
William C. Allee, trustee 1,000
Sherwin A. Hill 6,080
Sherwin A. Hill 4,560
Joseph G. Hamblen, jr 3,800
Carl V. Essery 2,280
Charles E. Lewis 2,280
Public Securities, Ltd 52,500
Arthur Gardner 30,000
Chase Donaldson 26,250
Robert E. Jennings 26,250
Parsons, Klapp, Brinckerhoff & Douglas 20,000
William A. Comstock 10,000
H. W. Noble & Co 1,250
Sherwin A. Hill 40,000
Huston Rawls, trustee 4,500
Kilmer, Irving & DavisJ 20,000
F. G. Engholm 64,381
Estate of Charles Millar, deceased 104,619
H. W. Noble & Co 96,250
F. G. Engholm 12,000
G. R. Sproat 10,000
A. W. Hunter 10,000
Mabel V. Brower 56, 000
E. H. Brower 63,000
Fred W. Martin 304,250

Total 1,690,000
Do you know why the Guardian Detroit Co. received 226,010

shares out of this block?
Mr. BRADWAY. NO, sir; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know why the Chase Securities received

175,950 shares?
Mr. BRADWAY. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know why any persons listed on this schedule

received the number of shares that I have indicated or any number
of shares out of this block of 1,690,000?

Mr. BRADWAY. I know why Judson Bradway received his.
Mr. PECORA. Judge who?
Mr. BRADWAY Judson Bradway.
Mr. PECORA. YOU received 75,000 shares ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What did you receive those shares for ?
Mr. BRADWAY. AS promotion stock for my activities, and more or

less as a donation, as far as I knew at the time.
175541—34—PT 8 21
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Mr. PECORA. From whom did the donation come, as far as you
knew at that time or knew at any time since then ?

Mr. BRADWAY. From Mr. Eawls who had the deal. I t was my
understanding he had the distribution of this stock, and of course,
on account of being around there, I was interested in the thing and
I got 70,000 shares, incidentally. That other 5,000 was given to
me because I purchased it from one of the other parties. Previously
I had purchased the rights to 5,000 shares of that stock from Fred
Martin for $7,500, and paid him cash for it.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know why Fred W. Martin received 304,250
of those shares?

Mr. BRADWAY. I do not. I had nothing whatever to do with that
end of it and had no idea of being president at that time, but was
pressed into duty on the closing day to sign a whole stack of papers
which I only had a chance to read over and most of which I had not
a copy of and have not seen them since. From the time I became
president of the company I took charge of the construction work
and I know what went on after the 6th of June 1928, and not
before that.

Mr. PECORA. At the time this common stock was issued it was
understood to have a value of $3.25 a share. You have said that
before ?

Mr. BRADWAY. NO; I said that the 560,000 shares were sold for
$3.25 a share and that went into the Tunnel Co. This other
stock, including my stock that I received, was tied up in some kind
of an escrow agreement. I have forgotten now what it was, but I
could not sell it, I know, for some time.

Mr. PECORA. Those 560,000 shares sold by the Tunnel Co. at $3.25
a share about the same time these 1,690,000 shares were issued, did
they not?

Mr. BRADWAY. I do not remember when they were sold.
Mr. PECORA. They were sold, according to our records, in May

1928, to Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson, Inc.
Mr. BRADWAY. I would say they were sold previous to the close of

May 1928, but I do not know when; I do not remember. Your rec-
ords are probably correct.

Mr. PECORA. Allocating the valuation of $3.25 a share to these
1,690,000 shares it would seem that the financial promoters and their
associates in this tunnel enterprise received as a bonus shares of stock
having a value or regarded as having a value of $5,492,500. Were
those shares issued as a bonus to the promoters?

Mr. BRADWAY. That is my understanding.
Senator COUZENS. Did you ever see the contract that was made

with the Brinckerhoff engineering firm?
Mr. BRADWAY. Originally, when they made their survey ?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. BRADWAY. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. YOU do not know where the contract is now ?
Mr. BRADWAY. No; I do not. Do you mean the contract of

employment?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. BRADWAY. No; I do not.
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Senator COUZENS. The reason I asked that is that it seems rather
strange that an engineering firm should participate in bonus stock.

Mr. BRADWAY. Well, I do not know anything about it except that
all those men whose names were read there gave a lot of time to the
thing, and I suppose that Mr. Eawls felt that was an additional
payment that they were entitled to for their additional services.

Senator COTTZENS. If they had not made a favorable report on the
tunnel proposal they would not have had any bonus stock, would
they, in all probability?

Mr. BRADWAY. I could not answer that, having had nothing to do
with the distribution of the stock. I do not know anything about it.

Senator COTJZENS. Would you consider it ethical for an engineering
concern who gave a favorable engineering report on a project of that
sort to receive bonus stock?

Mr. BRADWAY. Well, I am not passing on anybody's ethics; but if
they received their stock as I did—I had no idea that I was going
to receive any stock or how much stock; I expected I would be given
some stock in this thing; how much I did not know until just before
this matter was closed up

Senator COTJZENS. That is the part that makes me curious, because
I wondered if Brinckerhoff had the same expectations.

Mr. BRADWAY. I feel very certain that Brinckerhoff did not know
what he was going to get, any more than I did. But I could not
answer that, naturally.

Senator ADAMS. YOU were not disappointed with the allotment
they made to you, were you ?

Mr. BRADWAY. Well, 70,000 shares out of 3,100,000 is not an
awful lot.

Senator ADAMS. Figured on the selling price it is about $250,000.
Considered as a donation it was not bad?

Mr. BRADWAY. Not bad; no.
Mr. PECORA. For your service that consisted of the assembling of

two parcels of real estate for the promoters?
Mr. BRADWAY. And carrying it and
Mr. PECORA. I thought Mr. Comstock carried it.
Mr. BRADWAY. Carried it until the 1st of January, .and the syndi-

cate carried it after that.
Mr. PECORA. The syndicate was really managed by Kawls, was it

not—Huston Rawls?
Mr. BRADWAY. The real estate syndicate?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BRADWAY. NO, sir; it was not} it was managed by me.
Senator ADAMS. YOU had $30,000 in that syndicate ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Before we got through with it I had $75,000 in,

practically.
Senator ADAMS. IS there any objection to answering what your

contribution was to it ?
Mr. BRADWAY. NO. I t is set forth right here. The contribution

of myself and wife to this was $69,500.
Senator ADAMS. All of which you got back in addition to the

stock?
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Mr. BRADWAY. NO. The syndicate lost $8,843.49 on the carrying
of that property. In other words, when we turned it over for
$1,159,000 it had actually cost us $8,843.49 in excess of that.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bradway, it appears from schedule H of ex-
hibit no. 209 in evidence that three groups of lawyers representing
bankers received out of a total of $200,000 paid for legal fees sums
aggregating $50,000. Do you know why the company should have
paid fees of attorneys for the bankers ?

Mr. BRADWAY. This is in that schedule at the time of closing ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BRADWAY. NO, I do not; I do not know anything about that.
Mr. PECORA YOU were a director as well as vice president of the

Tunnel Co. at the time this was done, were you not?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you not know any reason why it was done ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Well, if I did I do not recall it now.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know, do you not, that the bankers underwrote

$17,000,000 worth of first-mortgage bonds and the debentures at 90
and sold them to the public at around 100 ?

Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir. We thought that 90 was a very good bid,
as far as we could find in connection with everything else. Every-
body thought it was pretty good.

Mr. PECORA. The spread was very, very fair to the company?
Mr. BRADWAY. We thought so at the time. I remember I thought

so in the light of the information I had acquired at the time we
got into this syndicate.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean, the company got a good price for those
bonds ?

Mr. BRADWAY. We thought so at the time.
Mr. PECORA. What do you think the public got that paid $100?
Mr. BRADWAY. I had had very little experience in matters of

that kind; in fact, none before or since, but it was my understand-
ing that 10 points was a very reasonable amount for the people
who bought and distributed the bonds.

Mr. PECORA. And the people who bought and distributed the bonds
at profits represented by the difference between 90 and the price at
which they sold those bonds to the public, which was around par,
also had tne fees of their attorneys paid by the Tunnel Co. amount-
ing to at least $50,000?

Mr. BRADWAY. I do not know1 anything about that.
Mr. PECORA. Were you not voting on these proposals as they were

presented to the directors of the company?
Mr. BRADWAY. I attended some of those meetings but not all of

them. I was signed up as being present, and I looked over the
minutes, but I was very inactive, until I became president, on any
of the tunnel business except the assembling of the property.

Senator COUZENS. When those matters were approved by the board
of directors, who was the leading spirit ?

Mr. BRADWAY. I would say that the leading spirit was the presi-
dent, Mr. Comstock, until the first of January. After that he was
away a great deal, and Mr. Rawls and Mr. Anderson and Mr. Gard-
ner, and I was at some of the meetings, although I never did have
anything to do with the financing.
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Senator COXJZENS. I wondered who the leading spirit was in the
financing and in the passing of these resolutions which paid bankers'
lawyers fees out of the company's funds.

Mr. BRADWAY. Of course, the whole transaction, Senator, the whole
deal was Mr. Rawls' deal. It was his project, and the rest of us

Senator COUZENS. SO, in answer to my question, you would say
that Mr. Rawls was the leading spirit in the passing of all these
resolutions?

Mr. BRADWAY. I would say that whether he was the leading spirit
or whether the attorneys were, the attorneys were supposed to go
through all these resolutions.

Senator COUZENS. They must have done it under the instructions
of somebody, because I do not assume they would do it without
receiving instructions, and I am trying to find out who issued the
instructions to draft those resolutions.

Mr. BRADWAY. I would say that Mr. Rawls was the one.
The CHAIRMAN. Does Mr. Kawls live in Detroit?
Mr. BRADWAY. Not now.
Mr. PECORA. Did he at that time?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir. He had an office in New York, I believe,

at the time.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know anything about the payment of $405,65©

directed to be paid by the Tunnel Co. to the Central Union Trust Co.
to the account of Huston Rawls, as appears from schedule A of
exhibit 209 in evidence?

Mr. BRADWAY. I know there was such an amount paid to the
Union Central, to the account of Mr. Rawls.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know the origin of that payment and the
reason for it?

Mr. BRADWAY. I understood it was part of the profit.
Mr. PECORA. Part of the price paid for the real estate ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Part of our option to Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson

to deliver the property for $1,159,000 and 125,000 shares of stock and
that was supposed to be profit. Of course the syndicate—

Mr. PECORA. Supposed to be what?
Mr. BRADWAY. The profit made by Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson on

the deal.
Mr. PECORA. In the acquisition of the real estate?
Mr. BRADWAY. In the acquisition of the real estate. This syndi-

cate agreement gives to Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson an option on
this property. That is, we agreed to deliver it for $1,159,000, plus
125,000 shares of stock, and that real estate was turned in to the
Tunnel Co. at $405,000 in excess of that.

Mr. PECORA. Then in addition to the 125,000 shares of common
stock there were other profits that were paid to the financial
promoters in cash ?

Mr. BRADWAY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. For this real estate ?
Mr. BRADWAY. The syndicate received 125,000 shares as its profit

less eight thousand and some dollars on the handling of the real
estate, and turning it over, in accordance with this agreement, to
Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson. It was turned in by Bertles, Rawls &
Donaldson to the company at $1,500,000.
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Mr. PECORA. Which included a profit of $405,650 in cash?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir. '
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Rawls was the directing spirit of the board

of directors of the company that bought the property from his own
firm?

Mr. BRADWAY. YOU, mean, the Tunnel Co. bought the property
from his firm ?

Senator ADAMS. Yes. I gathered from your answer to a question
by Senator Couzens that he was the directing mind ?

Mr. BRADWAY. That is right.
Senator ADAMS. And his company had taken the options over

from the syndicate ?
Mr. BRADWAY. That is right.
Senator ADAMS. And his company sold the property, that is, his

firm sold the property, to the company of which he was the directing
head?

Mr. BRADWAY. The Tunnel Co.?
Senator ADAMS. Yes.
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. And the profit of approximately half a million

dollars was realized from that transaction?
Mr. BRADWAY. Yes. But Mr. Rawls, as I understand it—that

particular amount, together with the amount on the other side, was
part of the money that he put into the Tunnel Co. by the purchase
of the common stock. He paid $1,820,000 for 560,000 shares of the
stock.

Senator ADAMS. He used some of his profits out of this transaction
to buy common stock?

Mr. BRADWAY. That is correct, I assume.
Mr. PECORA. Schedule B of this exhibit no. 209 in evidence is en-

titled "St. Mary's Academy Property, purchase price $1,365,000."
That was part of the real estate on the Canadian side, was it not?

Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Item 1 in that schedule reads as follows:
Cential Union Trust Co. of New York for account of Bertles, Rawls & Don-

aldson, Inc., as per Martin agreement, April 27, 1928, $320,000.

Was that amount also a cash profit on the acquisition of St. Mary's
Academy property for the tunnel?

Mr. BRADWAY. I do not know anything about that; I have no idea.
I had nothing to do whatsoever with the purchase of our Canadian
property, the St. Mary's Academy property.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Donaldson, will you take the stand, please?
(Witness temporarily excused.)

TESTIMONY OF CHASE DONALDSON, SOTTTHPOET, CONN.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU solemnly swear that the evidence that you
will give in this hearing will be the truth, the whole truth, and noth-
ing but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. DONALDSON. I do.
Mr. PECORA. Please state your name and address for the record.
Mr. DONALDSON. Chase Donaldson, 63 Wall Street, New York City.
Mr. PECORA. What is your business or occupation?
Mr. DONALDSON. Investment banker.
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Mr. PECORA. Are you connected with any banking firm in that
business ?

Mr. DONALDSON. Yes; I am.
Mr. PECORA. What is it?
Mr. DONALDSON. Distributors' Group.
Mr. PECORA. Were you connected in the past with a firip. called

Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson, Inc. ?
Mr. DONALDSON. I was until February 1930.
Mr. PECORA. That was a private banking corporation, was it not?
Mr. DONALDSON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. With offices both in New York and Detroit?
Mr. DONALDSON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That was the banking firm that promoted the De-

troit & Canada Tunnel?
Mr. DONALDSON. Mr. Rawls was the individual who promoted the

tunnel, acting for the firm.
Senator COUZENS. Were you the Donaldson referred to in the firm

name?
Mr. DONALDSON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what profits in cash, stock, or in any

other form, the firm of Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson obtained in con-
nection with the acquisition ox real estate needed for the terminal
facilities of the Detroit & Canada Tunnel?

Mr. DONALDSON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What were those profits?
Mr. DONALDSON. The profits that the firm received were 750,000

shares of common stock of which 540,000 shares were sold to the
other bankers for a total of $340,000. Out of that $340,000, $110,000
was disbursed to the firm of H. N. Noble & Co., for what purpose I
do not know. In addition $44,000 was expended to purchase 78,000
shares (part of the 540,000 shares).

Mr. PECORA. What business were they in?
Mr. DONALDSON. They were investment bankers in the city of De-

troit. That left $186,000 cash profit to Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson,
plus 288,000 shares of common stock, which was all the profit that
Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson made out of the transaction other than
their participation in the debentures and the bond financing.

Mr. PECORA. What was the profit they made from participation
in the bonds and debentures?

Mr. DONALDSON. I would have to give it to you approximately,
but they had a 6 percent interest in the first-mortgage bond financing
and 20 percent interest in the debenture financing. I believe we may
have made $100,000 out of that. I t was not net, however.

Senator COUZENS. Based on your answer, then, you did not make
any profit on the real estate transaction?

Mr. DONALDSON. I have been checking up on those figures, Sena-
tor, and the firm of Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson at the last minute
had approximately a 10 percent interest in the purchase of the
real estate.

Mr. PECORA. What do you mean by that ?
Mr. DONAW>SON. They had a 10 percent interest in the real estate

syndicate which Mr. Bradway was a member of, and the profits of
that particular syndicate were four hundred and some odd thousand
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dollars which they took in stock. Therefore, the firm of Bertles,
Eawls & Donaldson had approximately a $40,000 profit in stock on
its participation in the real estate.

Mr. PECORA. I t appears from the evidence here that the Detroit
& Canada Tunnel Co. paid for the acquisition of real estate known
as the Detroit Terminal Block a total of $1,564,650 in cash.

Mr. DONALDSON. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And of that amount the sum of $405,650 was turned

over to the Central Union Trust Co. for the account of Huston
Eawls?

Mr. DONALDSON. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. What did that item represent?
Mr. DONALDSON. Mr. Bradway's testimony was incorrect in one

particular. The contract covering the real estate initially called for
the payment of $1,150,000 in cash and 125,000 shares of common
stock. That was later amended to read one million five hundred and
some thousand dollars.

Mr. PECORA. $1,564,650?
Mr. DONALDSON. That is right; with the stipulation as between

the syndicate managed by Mr. Bradway that they would take their
profit, which was four hundred and some odd thousand dollars, in
common stock at $3.25 per share. The firm of Bertles, Eawls &
Donaldson underwrote 560,000 shares of common at $3.25 per share;
and the profit which the syndicate managed by Bradway made was
four hundred and some odd thousand dollars which was expended
by them to purchase stock at $3.25 from this syndicate which Bertles,
Eawls & Donaldson had formed to underwrite the stock.

Senator ADAMS. I understood Mr. Bradway to say that this syndi-
cate lost $8,000 in cash but received 125,000 shares. I understood
him to say that was all of their profit; and I understand you to say
there was a profit of $480,000.

Mr. DONALDSON. I would like to clear up that point, because it
has been correctly given so far. The real estate syndicate managed
by Judson Bradway received one million five hundred and some odd
thousand dollars

Mr. PECORA. $1,564,650?
Mr. DONALDSON. Thank you—of which $1,150,000 represented

their actual cost which they turned over to the property owners and
on which I understand Mr. Bradway says they lost $8,000.

Mr. PECORA. And that represented this profit paid by the Tunnel
Co. to the assemblers of that real estate?

Mr. DONALDSON. I t was deposited in the Central Hanover Bank
to the account of Mr. Eawls, and it was subsequently expended in
the purchase of common stock from the company at $3.25 a share,
125,000 shares of stock. In other words, instead of delivering to the
real estate promoters 125,000 shares of stock there was delivered four
hundred and fifty odd thousand dollars which they turned over to
purchase common stock with at $3.25 a share. The transaction in
effect was paying them their promotion profit or their real estate
profit in stock rather than in cash.

Senator COTJZENS. I note that Mr. Bradway shakes his head no.
Mr. PECORA. I was going to remark the same thing.
Mr. DONALDSON. May I continue? Subsequently, however, these

125,000 shares of stock, which the real-estate syndicate purchased
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and paid cash for out of their profit, was resold by Bertles, Rawls
& Donaldson to the public over a period of time; so ultimately they
realized a cash profit on their real-estate investment. But initially
they realized only a stock profit.

Mr. PECORA. What was the amount of cash profit that accrued to
them on the real-estate investment?

Mr. DONALDSON. $3.25 a share on 125,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. This item of $320,000 that appears under schedule

B of the agreement of May 28, 1928, marked in evidence here as
Exhibit No. 209, indicates that there was turned over to the Central
Union Trust Co. of New York, for the account of Bertles, Rawls &
Donaldson, the sum of $320,000 in connection with the acquisition
of property on the Canadian side of the tunnel, called the St. Mary's
Academy property. Do you know anything about that?

Mr. DONALDSON. That is correct. I t was a parallel transaction
involving Canadian real estate in the method that the Detroit syndi-
cate was handling it. Mr. Martin, who had assembled the pieces of
the Canadian property, received $1,100,000 and a profit of $325,000
in cash, or whatever the figure is

Mr. PECORA. $320,000.
Mr. DONALDSON. $320,000 in cash, which was deposited to the ac-

count of Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson in the Central Hanover Bank
and was expended by them in the purchase of stock.

Mr. PECORA. TO whom was that stock given ?
Mr. DONALDSON. TO Mr. Martin. In other words, he received his

real-estate profit in stock just as the Detroit syndicate had received
theirs in stock.

Senator ADAMS. Was Mr. Martin also on the board of directors
of the Tunnel Co.?

Mr. DONALDSON. I believe not.
Mr. PECORA. Why were those profits paid in that fashion?
Mr. DONALDSON. Mr. Pecora, I cannot speak from personal knowl-

edge, because I was not involved in the negotiation, but the original
intent was to pay them their excess profit in stock so that the com-
pany's treasury would not be depleted of additional cash. The
effect of having, them place the cash back in the treasury of the
company was, as I have indicated before, to pay them their profit
in stock.

Mr. PECORA. Why was any profit amounting to $750,000 paid by
the Tunnel Co. to the promoters for assembling the real estate?

Mr. DONALDSON. DO you want my own comment on that? I have no
personal knowledge of it.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DONALDSON. The land was assembled over a period of a year

at a time when no one know that the tunnel was going to be pro-
jected. If it had been assembled later, when the tunnel news was
out, it undoubtedly would have cost the company more. Whether
it would have cost them $750,000 more is anybody's guess.

Senator GOLDSBOROTJGH. DO I understand that 30 percent commis-
sion was paid for the purchase of this real estate?

Mr. PECORA. That was the testimony given yesterday by Mr. Snow.
He fixed the percentage at 35 percent.

Mr. DONALDSON. I t was 35 percent measured in stock at $3.25 a
share.
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Mr. PECORA. I t was 35 percent that was paid in stock at $3.25 a
share ?

Mr. DONALDSON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. This real estate was assembled by the promoters of

the Tunnel Co. with a view of having the Tunnel Co. apply for
terminal facilities?

Mr. DONALDSON. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And the promoters were the bankers ?
Mr. DONALDSON. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Your firm was one of them.
Mr. DONALDSON. The promoters of the real estate were Mr. Corn-

stock and Mr. Bradway and Mr. Eawls and Anderson and Gardner,
not the bankers.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Eawls was a member of your firm, and your firm
participated in the financing of the company?

Mr. DONALDSON. Yes, sir. But I wanted to make it clear that it
was not the bankers alone that assembled the real estate. Our par-
ticipation in the assembly of the real estate was only 10 percent.

Mr. PECORA. All of the persons who assembled real estate were
in substance the promoters of the Tunnel Co., were they not ?

Mr. DONALDSON. If you like.
Mr. PECORA. And that included some of the bankers?
Mr. DONALDSON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When they received this profit which has been esti-

mated to have been 35 percent they virtually gave it to themselves
as the officers and directors of the Tunnel Co., did they not?

Mr. DONALDSON. The firm of Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson received
Zy2 percent profit on the real estate that was acquired by the real-
estate syndicate.

Mr. PECORA. I am not speaking of your firm alone. I am speaking
of the general situation. The promoters acquiring the real estate
for the Tunnel Co. organized the Tunnel Co., officered it and con-
trolled it through membership on its board oi directors, and made
this deal with themselves?

Mr. DONALDSON. May I ask who were the directors of the Tunnel
Co. at that time ? I do not remember them.

Mr. PECORA. I have not the minute book here,
Mr. DONALDSON. Mr. Eawls was one member.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bradway has already stated that the bankers

and the promoters in effect controlled the board of directors through
their nominees and through their own presence on the board.

Mr. DONALDSON. I cannot answer that. I would like to know who
controlled it. Mr. Eawls was one member of the firm of Bertles,
Eawls & Donaldson, and the only banker on the board that I think
consisted of 7 or 8 people.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know who the controlling members were in
April and May 1928, Mr. Bradway?

Mr. BRADWAY. I am not sure that I can name all of them.
Mr. PECORA. Name as many as occur to you now.
Mr. BRADWAY. There were Mr. Eawls, myself, Mr. Anderson, Mr.

Gardner, Mr. Hill, and Mr. Martin.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Martin was on the board then ?
Mr. BRADWAY. I think he was at that time.
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Senator TOWNSEND. And Comstock?
Mr. BRADWAY. Comstock; and then later there were other mem-

bers. Mr. Noble was on the board also.
Mr. PECORA. I have just received by air mail information to the

effect that the board for the year 1928 consisted of the following
persons: William A. Comstock, Huston Kawls, Arthur Gardner,
Judson Bradway, Wendell W. Anderson, Fred W. Martin, S. A.
Hill, and Eugene Klapp. That agrees with your recollection, does
it not?

Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Who was Eugene Klapp ?
Mr. BRADWAY. Of the engineering firm.
Mr. PECORA. Of the firm who made the report favorable to the

project?
Mr. BRADWAY. They made the original report.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW much stock did your firm get out of 750,000

shares?
Mr. DONALDSON. We had 210,000 shares of stock left plus 78,000

shares, about 288,000 shares of common stock, which is now worth-
less.

Senator COUZENS (interposing). Well, let me ask you—or had you
completed your answer?

Mr. DONALDSON. That is all right.
Senator COUZENS. May I ask Mr. Bradway when these officers

and directors referred to by Mr. Pecora were elected, or were on the
board, had the Parsons, Klapp, Brinckerhoff & Douglas report been
accepted and approved by the board or by any other agency of the
Tunnel Co.?

Mr. BRADWAY. My understanding is that their first report was
made way back in the end of 1926, or the early part of 1927.

Senator COUZENS. Who paid for that report?
Mr. BRADWAY. I cannot tell you. But, you see, Mr. Turner was

asked for a report over at the end of 1927 somewhere, and also Ford,
Bacon & Davis were asked for their report in December. I think
their report was requested then, and that that was the last one
obtained. I am sure of that.

Senator COUZENS. Were all of those reports paid for by the Tun-
nel Co. or were they paid by the promoters and then were they later
reimbursed by fees and common stock?

Mr. BRADWAY. Yes, sir; they were.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Donaldson, you knew, didn't you, that Mr.

Huston Eawls of your firm received a 2 percent commission on the
face amount of the 17 million dollars aggregate amount of mortgage
bonds and debentures that were issued by the Detroit & Canada
Tunnel Co.?

Mr. DONALDSON. I recall that he did; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that 2 percent amounted to $340,000 in cash.

What did he receive that for ?
Mr. DONALDSON. I am afraid I cannot answer that question. I

do not really know. I t seems to me that that particular item was
a part of the cash that we received in connection with the sale of
the stock to the other bankers. They purchased 540,000 shares of
stock and paid over $340,000 in cash, which represented the 2 percent
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item that you mentioned. In other words, it was not paid to the
firm in casli—well, I beg pardon, it was paid in cash, and we delivered
stock for that cash. And it was included in the figures already
given to you.

Mr. PECORA. NO. My information is that that $340,000 was re-
.mitted to the Guardian Trust Co. of Detroit, which company in turn
issued its check to Huston Eawls for that amount, on the 28th of
May 1928.

Mr. DONALDSON. That is correct, and the Guardian received in ex-
change therefor 540,000 shares of stock, which Bertles, Eawls & Don-
aldson, Inc., sold to other bankers, out of the 750,000 shares that
Bertles, Kawls & Donaldson, Inc., originally received. It was not
an additional profit for Bertles, Kawls & Donaldson, Inc.

Mr. PECORA. I do not understand the reason for that transaction.
Mr. DONALDSON. The other bankers, as I recall, agreed to pay the

firm of Bertles, Eawls & Donaldson, Inc., an origination fee.
Mr. PECORA. A sort of finders' fee ?
Mr. DONALDSON. Yes; a finders' fee.
Mr. PECORA. Of 2 percent on the total amount of the mortgage

bond and debenture issues?
Mr. DONALDSON. Provided Bertles, Eawls & Donaldson, Tnc, would

sell them 540,000 shares of common stock.
Mr. PECORA. Was this $340,000 paid to them, or paid to Huston

Bawls, against the 540,000 shares of stock, against that stock?
Mr. DONALDSON. Yes, sir. To Huston Eawls for the account of

Bertles, Eawls & Donaldson, Inc.
Mr. PECORA. And no separate payment was made for the stock by

the bankers?
Mr. DONALDSON. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Are you sure of that?
Mr. DONALDSON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was that a part of the bonus stock issued by the

Tunnel Co.?
Mr. DONALDSON. I t was a part of the 750,000 shares received orig-

inally by Bertles, Eawls & Donaldson, Inc., for their origination
work, which was extended over a year and a half.

Mr. PECORA. What were the 1,690,000 shares of stock issued for?
Mr. DONALDSON. In the contract between the company and Bertles,

Eawls & Donaldson, Inc., calling for the issuing of 1,690,000 shares,
there is recited various considerations.

Mr. PECORA. In what way ?
Mr. DONALDSON. Will you let me have a copy of the contract?
Mr. PECORA. AS I recall it, it was for real estate and other rights

acquired by the Tunnel Co. from Mr. Eawls.
Mr. DONALDSON. Mr. Eawls assembled over a period of a year and

a half
Mr. PECORA (interposing). That is, this stock was issued in addi-

tion to the cash consideation of over 3 million dollars?
Mr. DONALDSON. Yes, sir. But Mr. Eawls assembled over a

period of a year and a half, orders in Council from Canada, and
franchises in Detroit—plans for the tunnel—and assisted in the
assembling of the real estate. The 1,690,000 shares were issued to
compensate him for all of his efforts, extending over that period, in
arranging it.
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Mr. PECORA. Was the public ever told when asked to subscribe for
the bonds and debentures, of those promotion costs?

Mr. DONALDSON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW?
Mr. DONALDSON. The offering circular for the debentures, as I

recall, indicated that 560,000 shares of common stock were being sold
for cash, and that the total issue was 2,250,000 shares, the balance of
it having been issued for—now, let me see

Mr. PECORA. For what?
Mr. DONALDSON. For financing and promotion costs. I t was

clearly set forth in the circular how many shares were sold for
cash.

[Note: My recollection was incorrect; subsequent reference to cir-
cular discloses it showed 2,250,000 shares total issue, but no designa-
tion of amount sold for cash.

Contracts for financing clearly set forth shares sold for cash and
shares issued for promotion. I confused facts in contracts with state-
ments in circular.]

Mr. PECORA. Well, the circular is in evidence and will speak for
itself on that. All right, that is all, Mr. Donaldson.

Mr. DONALDSON. Thank you.
(Thereupon Mr. Donaldson was excused.)
Mr. PECORA. NOW Mr. Aldrich will take the stand.
Mr. BRADWAY. Might I say just a word?
The CHAIRMAN. Are you through, Mr. Bradway?
Mr. BRADWAY. I should just like to say a few words*
The CHAIRMAN. All right. Come forward.

TESTIMONY OF JUDS0N BRADWAY—Eesumed

The CHAIRMAN. YOU may proceed, Mr. Bradway.
Mr. BRADWAY. I should like to say just this: There seems to be £

discrepancy between the testimony of Mr. Donaldson and myself in
connection with the tunnel matter. We received, in accordance with
the syndicate agreement which you have, 125,000 shares of stock.
We gave an option on that stock and we received pay for it 60 days
later, for half of it, and we received pay for the other half of it 4
months later. At the time of closing the syndicate was not sure they
were going to get any money. But we hoped that this stock would
be sold the same as the other, because of the market being maintained.
And at the time of closing we received a receipt from the Central
Union Trust Co. to the effect that they held either the stock or the
money and that they would turn either the one or the other over to us
within 60 days. And the syndicate did not know until the 12th of
July whether they were getting stock or were getting cash.

Senator COUZENS. And what did they get ?
Mr. BRADWAY. They got cash because the stock was then selling for

more than $3.25 a share, and the stock was sold and we got the money..
But there was no agreement, and I think Mr. Donaldson is mistaken
in his testimony about that; there was no agreement entered into by
the syndicate whatsoever to receive cash, not at any time. We hoped
that this stock would be sold and that we would get cash, but we
didn't know
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Senator ADAMS (interposing). Was this stock sold on the open
market or was it sold generally; I mean, or what was the character
or method of sale of the stock?

Mr. BRADWAY. At the time we closed I had to sign a receipt in full
as syndicate manager for the Detroit terminal. At the time that
receipt was signed we insisted upon having something to show we
were going to get our 125,000 shares of stock, that it would be
deposited somewhere.

Senator ADAMS. Who got the 125,000 shares when it was sold?
Did it go out to the public, or did it go into the hands of a limited
group of persons or corporations, or to somebody connected with the
concern ?

Mr. BRADWAY. I cannot answer that. We gave an option on it,
and got a receipt from the Central Union Trust Co. that they held
the stock for us, and would either give us the stock or cash at $325 a
share. And we got the cash, half of it in 60 days and half of it
4 months later. I just wanted to make that point clear.

The CHAIRMAN. IS that all?
Mr. BRADWAY. Another point that I think is important about a

matter that has been brought out here, possibly, is this: Mr. Pecora
has asked the question: " What was the excuse for anybody paying
any profit on this Detroit tunnel? " As far as the syndicate is con-
cerned, we felt that the 125,000 shares that we received, and even if
later it should be possible that the 125,000 shares could be turned
into cash, that in that event the syndicate was not actually paid for
the work of assembling and holding and carrying this property,
and taking the chance on the Tunnel Co. deal not going through,
and having to lose $175,000, as it looked at the time we made the deal;
it looked like $450,000, or else buy $1,159,000 worth of property.
Personally, I had considerable difficulty getting Mr. Vernor and
others connected with the syndicate to pay up their money at the
time.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of\ fact, all that you got were options,
weren't they ?

Mr. BRADWAY. We got options, and we had to buy 2 or 3 pieces
of property; before this deal was closed we had to buy 2 or 3 pieces
of property outright.

Mr. PECORA. Under those options you wouldn't have to buy the
property unless you desired to do so ?

Mr. BRADWAY. We had paid up $175,000, and had to either lose
the money or buy the property.

Mr. PECORA. Well, then, confine yourself to $175,000, and not tell
the subcommittee that you would have to either lose $450,000 or pay
$1,159,000 and take up this real property. You had no form of
contract that obligated you to pay in full those properties, but you
had options ?

Mr. BRADWAY. We could have lost $175,000.
Mr. PECORA. Oh, yes. Of course, if you had been foolish enough

to buy the property before you knew the Tunnel Co. was going
to take it over, you would have lost the other sum no doubt, but your
options did not require you to do that, and you know that?

Mr. BRADWAY. The options did not require us, but in order to
acquire the property we had to make those payments.
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The CHAIRMAN. Well, is that all, Mr. Bradway?
Mr. BRADWAY. I believe so.
(Thereupon Mr. Bradway was excused.)
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Aldrich will be heard. He has already

been sworn.

TESTIMONY OF WINTHROP W. ALDRICH, PRESIDENT THE CHASE
NATIONAL BANE OF THE CITY OF NEW YORK—Resumed

Mr. ALDRICH. Mr. Chairman, with your permission, I should like
to make a statement on the record which has two purposes: One is,
to try to be of assistance to the committee in suggesting certain
remedies that have occurred to me for certain practices that have
been brought out before this committee. And the second purpose
is, to show by this statement how I personally feel about a great
many of the matters that have come out here.

I might say that ever since I have become a banker I have been
actuated at all times by the principles that are set forth in this state-
ment, and wherever I have found practices that I felt were contrary
to the principles enunciated in this statement, I have taken action
as strongly as I could to terminate and put an end to such practices.

Senator COTJZENS. Might I inquire at the opening if this state-
ment of yours is approved by your board of directors?

Mr. ALDRICH. I t has not been. I have not submitted it to the
board.

Senator COTJZENS. I assume that in explaining your position you
feel confident you have the complete support of your board of
directors ?

Mr. ALDRICH. I feel sure I will have; yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Does your statement include some recommenda-

tions or suggestions as to legislation, Mr. Aldrich ?
Mr. ALDRICH. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU may go ahead with your statement.
Mr. ALDRICH. Mr. Chairman, as I understand it, the purpose of the

banking phases of the investigation which your committee is now
conducting is to obtain information which will serve as a basis for
the drafting of legislation supplementing or revising existing laws,

First, To prevent a repetition of mistakes and abuses which have
been incident to the conduct of both commercial and investment
banking in recent years; and

Second, To reconstruct our financial machinery so that it may be
most effective in bringing about a business revival and in assuring a
sound financial basis for the future conduct of industry, trade and
agriculture.

The importance of attaining these ends cannot be exaggerated, for
the soundness and efficiency of our banking structure affect the very
foundations of the economic welfare of the Nation.

No one who has observed events or who is familiar with the testi-
mony presented to your Committee during the past year can have
failed to be impressed by the necessity of change. This must be true,
whether one be an officer of a commercial banking institution charged
with the responsibility of giving effect in practice to the banking
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laws of the United States, or a member of your committee, which
has the duty of so formulating those laws that they will work to the
best interests of the community as a whole. This change must occur
not only in the manner and spirit in which the laws have been ob-
served by certain bank officials, but also should be embodied in legis-
lation which it is the function of your committee to initiate.

The immediate and direct responsibility for preventing the recur-
rence of faulty conditions which have been disclosed here and else-
where rests upon those of us who are engaged in the management
of commercial banking institutions. I t is obvious that the character
necessary to qualify an executive officer of a bank to meet the obli-
gations imposed upon him cannot be created by legislation. The
daily operation of a commercial banking institution requires of its
officers above all things the education to perceive and the character
to live up to the highest standards of the trust relationship. This
fiduciary relationship extends not only to the stockholders and depos-
itors of the bank, but also to all who come to the institution for
financial accommodation or advice.

Beyond all this, the officers of our commercial banking institu-
tions should have constantly before them a realization of their great
responsibilities to the public. The bank officer's usefulness to his
bank and to the community is dependent upon public confidence in
his integrity of purpose. His actions must be of such character
that when they are fully exposed to public view, no doubt can arise
as to his motives. If our financial institutions are to be preserved,
the public is not entitled to expect, but it must have absolute
assurance that the business of our commercial banks is being car-
ried on in a manner which commands complete confidence.

As for the Chase National Bank, I can say without qualification
that it is our purpose to be governed at all times by the standards I
have just outlined.

In this statement I shall seek to point out respects in which I
believe your committee can be of help in remedying the situation.
In doing so it will be necessary to imply criticism of certain prac-
tices which have arisen in American banking. But I would like
first to pay tribute to that great number of American banks and
bankers who, during the past 10 years, have done their duty to their
stockholders, their depositors, and their communities.

There is one very important objective which the Congress can
attain, and that is to so amend our banking legislation as to protect
the sound bankers of this country from the unfair competition of
bank management which fails to measure up to the high standard
of conduct which their profession calls for. This result should be
accomplished by legislation which will not only prohibit specified
practices, but which also will bring about above all else complete
divorcement in interest between commercial and investment bank-
ing. The Congress, by the enactment of the Glass-Steagall bill, now
known as the Banking Act of 1933, has already taken action designed
to eliminate many bad practices. The Banking Act of 1933 does
not, however, fully accomplish the purposes which the Congress
had in view—purposes which I believe are demanded by both sound
banking experience and enlightened public opinion. I t is accord-
ingly necessary to address further efforts to that end.
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I

THE WISDOM OF SEPARATING COMMERCIAL BANKING FROM INVESTMENT
BANKING

My experience as a bank official commenced at the end of the year
1929, when I became president of the Equitable Trust Co. From
June 1930 upon the amalgamation of that institution with The Chase
National Bank, until January 1933 I was president of the Chase
National Bank but not its executive head. In January, 1933,1 became
its executive head, upon my election as chairman of the governing
board. This experience as a bank official, coupled with the testi-
mony which was presented to your committee in February of this
year had convinced me that many of the abuses in the banking
situation had arisen from failure to discern that commercial bank-
ing and investment banking are two fields of activity essentially
different in nature. I came to believe that while it was essential
that there should be coordination between these two types of bank-
ing, such coordination could best be protected from abuse and t&us
enhanced in usefulness through absolute separation of interest be-
tween the two fields.

On March 8, 1933, therefore, I issued a public statement suggest-
ing the following provisions, among others, which experience indi-
cated should be enacted into law. These were in addition to the
provisions of the Glass-Steagall bill as it then stood, which required
the divorcement by commercial banks of their investment affiliates:

1. No corporation or partnership should be permitted to take de-
posits unless such corporation or partnership is subjected to the
same regulations and required to publish the same statements as
are commercial banks.

2. No corporation or partnership dealing in securities should be
permitted to take deposits even under regulation.

3. No officer or director of any corporation nor any member of
any partnership dealing in securities should be permitted to be an
officer or director of any commercial bank or bank taking deposits,
and no officer or director of any commercial bank or bank taking
deposits should be permitted to be an officer or director of any cor-
poration, or a partner in any partnership engaged in the business
of dealing in securities.

4. Boards of directors of commercial banks should be limited in
number by statute so as to be sufficiently small to enable the members
to be actually cognizant of the affairs of their banks and in a posi-
tion really to discharge their responsibility to stockholders, deposi-
tors, and the business community.

The spirit of speculation should be eradicated from the manage-
ment of commercial banks, and commercial banks should not be
permitted to underwrite securities except securities of the United
States Government and of states, territories, municipalities and
certain other public bodies in the United States."

Immediately following the issuance of the foregoing statement,
the Chase National Bank undertook for itself to carry these policies
into effect.

175541—34—PT 8 22
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On March 8, 1933, the executive committee of the bank aj _
a special committee to advise and recommend a plan for the sepa-
ration from the bank, at as early a date as practicable, of its affili-
ated securities corporations. Following action by the executive com-
mittee, a meeting of the stockholders on May 16, 1933, authorized
the discontinuance of the securities business by the bank's affiliates,
and on the same date the securities affiliate, the Chase Harris Forbes
Corporation, formally voted to engage thenceforth in no new busi-
ness, and to liquidate its affairs. The Chase Securities Corporation
thereafter became the Chase Corporation, simply a holding and
liquidating company, relinquishing its power to engage in the securi-

The bank itself took over in itties business. The bank itself took over in its bond department
that part of the business of the Chase Harris Forbes Corporation
relating solely to Federal, State, and municipal bonds, and other
limited classes of securities approved by law as proper for national
banks to deal in.

I t was also voted at the meeting of the shareholders of the bank
held May 16th that the size of the bank's board of directors should be
reduced from 72 to 36 members. In the reconstruction of the board
of directors under that decision all members of investment bank-
ing houses who had been directors retired from the board.

Such changes as the foregoing obviously involved a break with
tradition. There are sincere differences of opinion as to the wisdom
of these changes. There is, as every one recognizes, a very influen-
tial body of banking opinion which honestly and seriously believes
that the functions of investment banking and commercial banking
can, with great advantage to the public, be performed by the same
institution or private banking firm. That view is entitled to respect.

The thought, however, that the overlapping of interest as between
commercial banking and investment banking might be subject to
grave danger was not in any sense a new one. The hearings and
the report of the Pujo committee, dated February 28, 1913, had
pointed out the desirability for such changes. Any wise observer
must realize that investment banking, as a self-contained enterprise,
not only should not be destroyed or superseded by any governmental
agency, but also should be allowed to operate with as little restric-
tion as is commensurate with due protection of the investing public.
Normal investment banking should, however, be improved if sepa-
rated from any direct interest in commercial banking.

A principal difficulty in the past has been that commercial banks
doing an investment banking business have been paralleled in opera-
tion Dy private bankers doing a deposit and investment business.
As there was no clear definition of function or differentiation in
interest between the two types of banking, it was not unnatural that
officers of commercial banks should have at times failed to appreciate
the distinction between their own position and that of members of
private banking firms. The system itself which permitted over-
lapping of function and interlocking of interests between these two
types of banking has been responsible for much that the public
now condemns.

A commercial bank, whether or not it is a member of the Federal
Eeserve System, is an essential and integral part of the monetary and
credit machinery of the Nation. Of course the commercial banks
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are under obligation to endeavor to earn a fair return upon the
money entrusted to them as capital by their stockholders. The desire
to protect that capital and to earn a return upon their investment
for the stockholders has the effect of making the commercial banks
iiot only anxious to extend credit but also cautious and conservative
in seeking to assure as far as possible that the credit so extended
shall be repaid. I t is accordingly obvious that the commercial banker
should have the utmost encouragement by the Government to exercise
all of the sound judgment, the constructive imagination, and the
creative thinking which he can bring to the stimulation of private
enterprise in extending credit.

The commercial bank's credit function is very definitely governed
l>y its responsibility to meet its deposit liabilities on demand. I t
must not seek excessive profits by taking undue credit risks and it
can not wisely tie up its funds in long-term credits however safe they
may be. Its primary credit function is performed by lending money
for short periods to finance self-liquidating commercial transac-
tions—largely in the movement of goods and crops through the
various stages of production and distribution; and in the making
of short-term loans against good collateral. The commercial bank
cannot safely make loans to a borrower who lacks capital of his
own or who cannot in the normal course of his business repay the
loan within a reasonable period of time. I t is within this frame-
work that the commercial bank renders sound and constructive
service to the industry, trade and agriculture of the country.

The investment banker also renders necessary and effective service
to the industry, trade and agriculture of the country. He does it by
meeting long-term needs, providing funds for plant and equipment
or for permanent working capital. He does, and should, take specu-
lative risks of a sort unsuitable to the commercial bank in providing
capital funds for new and promising enterprises, even though the
iwajor volume of his transactions is naturally to be found in provid-
ing additional capital for industries well established and less uncer-
tain in their prospects. With every new issue, moreover, he takes
the risk that the public may not readily absorb the new securities
Tvhich he brings out and that his own capital may be tied up for a
long period of time. This last distinction between investment and
-commercial banking emphasizes the wisdom of the legislation for-
bidding investment bankers from taking deposits.

Although there should be a sharp delineation between the activities
of commercial banks and those of investment bankers, there are cer-
tain points of contact between them, whereby they complement each
other. I t is perfectly proper, for example, that commercial banks
should lend to investment bankers, on short term, funds necessary
to carry a new issue of securities while it is in the process of being
marketed. Such a loan, always secured by collateral and carefully
scrutinized by the commercial bank, performs an essential service.
The commercial bank or banks making such a.loan, however, should
be absolutely free from interest in the issue, and immunized from
possible influence arising from interlocking interests with the invest-
ment bankers participating in it.

Again, a commercial bank frequently finds that its own customers
require permanent financing. A rapidly growing business needs
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additional permanent working capital. The commercial bank prop-
erly affords temporary financing to the enterprise, but permanent
provision for adequate working capital or for plant or equipment re-
quires long-term credit. When such long-term credit is required,
the services of the investment banker are needed. But in such cases
the investment banker himself should be free from control or in-
fluence by the commercial bank which suggests or introduces the
business. The investment banker should be in a position to form
an absolutely independent judgment as to the wisdom of issuing
the credit and as to the conditions under which it shall be issued*
The commercial bank should not be in a position to exert any
pressure whatever arising out of a dual financial interest.

What I have said with regard to the relationship between com-
mercial and investment banking does not imply that such influence
as I have described would necessarily or even usually be exercised in
a manner detrimental to the public interest either by the investment
bankers in the one case or the commercial banks in the other. Nor
does it suggest that there are not conscientious investment bankers,
meticulously careful of both the interests of their customers and of
the investing public.

Nor is what I have said intended as a sweeping criticism of the
motives or practices of investment bankers generally. Any such
criticism would be most unjust. But in considering legislation aimed
at prohibiting practices contrary to the public interest, it is impos-
sible to draw a distinction between the careful and conscientious
banker who would never consciously permit his influence to be mis-
used or his allegiance to be divided, and the banker, who, through
recklessness or even because of his private interests, might exercise
his influence improperly, if opportunity is permitted to exist.

Should I stop here, Mr. Chairman, for recess?
Senator COTJZENS. Mr. Aldrich, before you proceed with the next

chapter of your statement: I notice you mention a fair return for
stockholders of banks. What do you consider a fair return under
the circumstances?

Mr. ALDRICH. Well, I haven't thought that out, Senator Couzens*
I think that question is a very difficult one to answer, because of
the fact that the necessity of building up reserves at a time when
banks are making money, so that they may have such reserves in
case of a crisis, such as we have been going through in recent years,
makes it very difficult to determine just how much should be paid
out at any given time to stockholders.

Senator COTTZENS. What would you say was a fair dividend if you
were to have a continuous dividend policy, letting the peaks take
care of the valleys, so to speak?

Mr. ALDRICH. I really could not answer that question. The earn-
ing power of a bank at all times depends upon the money market,
and that of course depends upon the credit available and the demands
for credit, and the interest rate. Of course that is primarily the
function of the Federal Reserve Board, to determine the interest rate.
I think the amount of dividend on a bank's stock would be undoubt-
edly higher in good times, when interest rates were high, than it
would be in a case where the interest rates were low. I do not believe
you could formulate a definite policy in regard to that.
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Senator COUZENS. YOU have just stated that a certain function was
the duty of the Federal Reserve Board. Do you approve the Federal
Reserve Board as at present set up ?

Mr. ALDRICH. Well, now
Senator COTJZENS (interposing). I do not mean as to its personnel,

but as to its activities and its functions and its responsibilities.
Mr. ALDRICH. Well, Senator Couzens, that question is a very diffi-

cult one, too. I should like to make my answer to that in the form of
a general answer: I think the manner in which the Federal Reserve
System functioned during the period of 10 years prior to 1930 was
most unfortunate, because of the fact that a money market situation
was created which, I think, is very largely responsible for the diffi-
culties of bankers that occurred. But I am touching on that a little
bit later in my statement.

Senator COUZENS. Well, if I am anticipating in these questions
anything that you are going to cover, you may suspend your answer.

Mr. ALDRICH. You are to that extent.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Chairman, hadn't we better suspend at this

point ?
The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will stand in recess until 2 p.m.
(Thereupon, at 1 p.m., Wednesday, Nov. 29,1933, the subcommittee

recessed until 2 p.m. the same day at the same place.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

The committee reconvened at the expiration of the recess, at 2 p.m.,
Wednesday, November 29, 1933.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order. Mr. Aldrich,
you may proceed.

TESTIMONY OF WINTHROP W. ALDRICH—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Will you resume, Mr. Aldrich ?
Mr. ALDRICH. Mr. Chairman, I have reached the point where I

was about to take up the changes necessary to make the Banking Act
of 1933 accomplish its declared objectives.

I I

CHANGES NECESSARY TO MAKE THE BANKING ACT OF 1933 ACCOMPLISH
ITS DECLARED OBJECTIVES

The wisdom of effecting a clear differentiation of function and
separation in interest between commercial banking and investment
banking was recognized in the Glass-Steagall Bill, passed last June
and now known as the Banking Act of 1933. The history of that
act and its general provisions indicate a clear intent on the part of
the Congress to effect, once and for all, a complete separation be-
tween commercial bants and investment bankers. I believe that the
public is likewise under the impression that the act effectively accom-
plished that purpose.
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Careful analysis of the act and observation of its subsequent oper-
ation, however, show that all the purposes intended are not effec-
tively achieved, and that further amendments to the act will be
necessary if its purposes are to be accomplished.

I submit that the provisions of the Banking Act of 1933 and of
section 8 of the Clayton Act show that the legislative policy of the
Congress is—

1. That there be a divorcement of the commercial banking business
from the investment banking business;

2. That there be no interlocking of management between the com-
mercial banking business and the investment banking business;

3. (Based in part upon another policy) that there shall be no
interlocking of management between commercial banks themselves
operating in the same community; and

4. That the enforcement of this legislative policy shall not work
in a discriminatory manner unfavorable to the successful operation
of national banks, or of member banks of the Federal Reserve
System;

The Banking Act of 1933 only partially realizes these purposes.
I t is true:

1. That it requires the divorcement of security affiliates by com-
mercial banks which are either national banks or member banks
of the Federal Reserve System;

2. That it prohibits persons, partnerships or corporations engaged
in the securities business from receiving deposits;

3. That it prohibits anyone from receiving deposits unless such
person, firm or corporation is subject to examination and regulation
under State or Federal law, or submits to periodic examination by
the Comptroller of the Currency or by the Federal Reserve Banfc
of the district and publishes periodic reports of condition;

But, it is also true:
1. That the present statute law (that is, section 8 of the Clayton

Act and the provisions of sections 32 and 33 of the Banking Act of
1933) leaves wide open the opportunity for an interlocking of man-
agement on the one hand between investment bankers and commercial
banks, both national and State. I t also leaves open opportunity for
interlocking management between commercial banks themselves, so
long as they are not national banks; and

2. That the present statute law leaves wide open the opportunity
to an individual who may actually be engaged in the securities busi-
ness through a corporation (so long as he is not a director or officer
of the corporation doing such business but employs other people for
those offices) to act as a director of a commercial bank without even
the necessity of obtaining a permit from the Federal Reserve Board.

I t is not my desire to burden your committee with a long and tech-
nical analysis of these omissions in the present statute law. A study
of regulation L, series of 1933, and of regulation R, series of 1933, of
the Federal Reserve Board, issued on October 31, 1933, which regu-
lations I desire to put in the record at this point, and of section 8 of
the Clayton Act and of the provisions of the Banking Act of 1933r
will disclose the situation. If your committee desires I will have pre-
pared and submitted to it a detailed study of the matter.
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May I introduce those in evidence? I have given them to the
reporter, and I think perhaps each member of the committee may
liKe to have a copy of them.

The CHAIRMAN. Are you offering these without reading them, or
do you care to read them?

Mr. ALDRICH. I am offering them in evidence. I am not going to
read them, because they are so long.

Mr. PECORA. They are all statutory provisions.
Mr. ALDRICH. They are all statutory provisions. They are con-

structions of the statutory provisions.
Senator ADAMS. They come from the Treasury Department.
Mr. ALDRICH. Yes, sir. These particular documents came from

the Treasury Department. They are not things that I prepared.
I am about to analyze the provisions of the act, as shown by these
interpretations.

(The documents referred to, a study of regulation L, series of
1933, and of regulation R, series of 1933, Federal Reserve Board,
Oct. 31,1933, were received in evidence, marked, respectively, u Com-
mittee's Exhibits Nos. 210 and 211", Nov. 29, 1933, and the same
will be found at the end of today's proceedings.)

Mr. ALDRICH (continuing). I t is clear that in spite of the general
prohibitions set forth in the act and the obvious legislative intent
to separate investment and commercial banking, the statute law1

actually in force today—
1. Ailows any individual (investment banker or otherwise) to act

as a director, officer or employee of any number of commercial
banks, so long as no one of them is a national bank.

2. I t allows any individual to act as a director, officer or employee
of a national bank as well as of two other banks—if the Federal
Reserve Board issues a permit therefor.

3. It allows a member of a partnership engaged in the investment
banking business or an officer or director of a corporation engaged
in such business to act as a director, officer or employee of any
member bank, provided only that he obtains a permit therefor from
the Federal Reserve Board.

4. I t allows anyone engaged in the securities business as a con-
trolling stockholder in an investment banking corporation (so long
as he does not act as a director or officer of such corporation) to act
&s a director, officer or employee of any bank without the necessity
of a permit from the Federal Reserve Board.

Although section 8-A of the Clayton Act as contained in section 33
of the Banking Act of 1933 does not by its terms expressly authorize
the Federal Reserve Board to issue permits to avoid certain pro-
hibitions therein contained, the Federal Reserve Board has ruled
(and I understand that such ruling is, as a matter of law, a sound
one) that eertain of the prohibitions against interlocking manage-
ment contained in section 8-A of the Clayton Act may be avoided
subject only to the permission of the Federal Reserve Board.

1 See section 8 of the Clayton Act, section 32 of the Banking Act of 1933, and section
8(a) of the Clayton Act, as added by section 33 of the Banking Act of 1933, as
analyzed in the Federal Reserve Board regulations referred to.)
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The fact is that under the present law any of the prohibitions
contained in section 32 of the Banking Act and sections 8 and 8-A

.of the Clayton Act, can actually within certain limitations be
avoided with the permission of the Federal Reserve Board. The
Federal Reserve Board must only determine that such exceptions as
it makes are in its judgment " compatible with the public interest."

To state the situation in another relation: The Banking Act of
1933 in section 21 (a) (1) prohibits unconditionally an investment
banker from at the same time engaging in commercial banking.
No provision is contained in this section of the act even permitting
the Federal Reserve Board to authorize an avoidance of this prohi-
bition, and yet section 32 of the same act, as indicated above, per-
mits the Federal Reserve Board to authorize indirectly an evasion
of this prohibition by permitting an interlocking directorate be-
tween an investment banker and a commercial bank.

The foregoing observations are not to be interpreted as criticism
of the Federal Reserve Board; nor to imply that the Federal Re-
serve Board will not proceed conscientiously in discharging the
duties imposed upon it by law. The point here made is that the
necessities of so vital a situation should not be subject, once Con-
gress has determined public policy, to the discretion of the Federal
Reserve Board or of any other authority. I t is only natural (as
was pointed out when the Kern amendment was first added to sec-
tion 8 of the Clayton Act whereby the Federal Reserve Board was
given power by permit to excuse from the prohibitions against cer-
tain interlocking directorates) that if the Federal Reserve Board is
given such power the Federal Reserve Board will interpret this as
a mandate from the Congress to exercise such power. The fact is
that Congress, having acted to prohibit certain relationships, pre-
sumably because in its judgment they were contrary to the public
interest, has apparently delegated the power to the Federal Reserve
Board to determine whether Congress was itself right. I submit
that Congress was wise in its legislative purpose, and that its wis-
dom in that regard should be expressed in mandatory rather than
permissive terms.

To accomplish the purpose and intent of the Congress to effect a
complete termination of interlocking directorates between commercial
banks and investment bankers, I urge that the Banking Act of 1933
should be amended by incorporating in the National Bank Act a
provision expressly disqualifying anyone engaged, directly or indi-
rectly, in the investment banking business from acting as a director
or officer of a national bank.

Similar provisions should expressly disqualify any director, em-
ployee or officer of a national bank from acting as a director, officer
or employee of any other bank in the same community. There
should also be incorporated in the Federal Reserve Act (which is
the organic legislation dealing with State member banks) an ap-
propriate provision applying the same canons of eligibility with
regard to the officers, directors and employees of State member
banks, so that there shall be no unfair discrimination against
national banks.

The present law contains an obvious anomaly. Under it a direc-
tor of a national bank may, with permission of the Federal Reserve
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Board, act as director of not more than two other banks which
" make loans secured by stock or bond collateral." But a director
of a national bank may not, even with permission of the Federal
Reserve Board, serve as director of a corporation not engaged in the
banking business which may as an incidental matter occasionally
" make loans secured by stock and bond collateral", to others than
its own subsidiaries.

Taking the law literally, a man may be a director of a national
bank and of another bank if he obtains a permit therefor, but he
cannot be, and cannot obtain dispensation to be, at the same time a
director of a national bank and of some other corporation, if such
corporation should occasionally and as an incident to its primary
business " make loans secured by stock or bond collateral" to others
than subsidiaries. I have no doubt that in the complexities of mod-
ern business, such loans are occasionally made by practically all of
the business, public utility and railroad corporations of the country.

This particular type of disqualification of a director of a national
bank does not apply to a director of a State-member bank. Although
the language of sections 8 and 8-A of the Clayton Act refers in this
connection to directors of any " bank, banking association or trust
company organized or operating under the laws of the United
States ", nevertheless, this language has been construed (by the Fed-
eral Reserve Board on the authority of an opinion by the Acting At-
torney General of the United States dated Sept. 10, 1917) to apply
only to national banks and not to include State member banks.

The entire subject of the qualification of directors, officers and
employees of national banks and State member banks should be com-
prehensively covered by the elimination of the provisions in sections
31, 32, and 33 of the Banking Act of 1933, the repeal of section 8 of
the Clayton Act, and the making of appropriate amendments to the
National Bank Act and the Federal Reserve Act in accordance with
principles indicated above.

In making such amendments to the Banking Act designed to sep-
arate absolutely the business of commercial and investment bank-
ing, you will of course take account of the fact that there are varying
definitions of investment banking embodied in the present law.

I suggest accordingly the wisdom of drafting a carefully phrased
definition of the business of dealing in securities. For the sake of
clarity, such definition should be so drawn as to exclude any organi-
zation which sells, either through itself or through a subsidiary, no
securities other than those issued by itself. Likewise, it should
exclude, for the same reason, those buying and selling securities
solely as brokers or agents.

The law now undertakes to exclude certain interlocking relation-
ships between banks. In reclassifying the qualifications of directors
which may involve such overlapping of interests, directors of bank-
ing institutions should not be prohibited from at the same time
acting as directors of corporations, such as, for example, the Dis-
trict Corporation of New x ork, which deal primarily in the obliga-
tions of the United States Government in bankers acceptances or
trade acceptances. Such corporations assist in the functioning of an
important part of the machinery of the Federal Reserve Act. Like-
wise an American bank director should not be forbidden from serv-
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ing as a director of the Bank for International Settlements which
functions in connection with the foreign commerce of the United
States. Parenthetically, I would also suggest that national banks
be expressly permitted to hold the stock of these banking
institutions.

There is another reason leading to my suggestion for eliminating
the provisions of section 32. Section 21 of the Banking Act of
1933 contains a sweeping provision against anyone engaged in the
securities business at the same time and to any extent whatever
engaging " in the business of receiving deposits." Nevertheless sec-
tion 32 of the act permits a dealer in securities to " hold on deposit"
funds on behalf of a member bank if the Federal Reserve Board
decides that such receiving and holding on deposit is "not incom-
patible with the public interest" and consequently issues a permit
therefor. An irreconcilable inconsistency such as this should be
corrected by the elimination of this provision of section 32.

Furthermore, the provisions in this section 32 as to the corre-
spondent relationship between a commercial bank and a firm or
institution engaged in the securities business are of doubtful mean-
ing. They should certainly be eliminated or clarified.

I l l

SUGGESTED ADDITIONS TO THE BANKING ACT OF 1933 TO PREVENT CERTAIN
PRACTICES

As I have mentioned in an earlier portion of this statement,
one very important contribution which the Congress can make toward
the improvement of commercial banking is to so amend our legisla-
tion as to protect the sound bankers of the country from a type of
competition involving certain undesirable banking practices which
have been brought to the attention of this committee and which ex-
perience shows should be outlawed. In line with this the following
suggestions are made:

The banking act undertakes to legislate against a certain prac-
tice out of which much embarrassment and at times abuse has arisen
The act prohibits an executive officer of a member bank from bor-
rowing from another bank without reporting the fact to the chair-
man of the board of directors of his own bank. Parenthetically,
it is not very clear just what the chairman of the board is to do
with this information, nor what he must do if he himself is an
executive officer and desires to borrow, nor is the situation covered
where there is no chairman of the board. The important point is
that the act refers to borrowing only from another bank. An officer
may borrow from any other source without making a report. There
is no provision covering borrowing from brokers, private bankers
or others. I t would seem that the rule should be that all executive
officers of a member bank should report to the board of directors
all of their borrowings above say, some nominal minimum, related
to the size of their salaries. Thus the board will be informed of
the obligations such officers may be under to all those who are
lending them money.
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B. The act should be so amended as specifically to prohibit execu-
tive officers of member banks from participating directly or indi-
rectly in syndicates which are offering securities to the public, or
in trading accounts or pool operations in securities which are dealt
in publicly. As such executive officers may be called upon to make
syndicate loans, and may be responsible for the formulation of the
policies of their banks in connection with loans on stock and bond
collateral, they should be prohibited from having any interest in or
subscribing to any such syndicate or in joining in any such trading
accounts or pool operations. Banking experience has conclusively
demonstrated the undesirability of participation by bank officers in
transactions of this kind.

C. This act should also prohibit both executive officers and direc-
tors of Federal Eeserye banks from participating directly or indi-
rectly in similar syndicates or trading accounts or pool operations.
Directors of Federal Keserve banks occupy a very delicate relation-
ship to the whole credit machinery. Tneir decisions profoundly
affect both the money market and the securities market; conse-
quently they should have no interest in syndicates which are offering
securities to the public or in trading accounts or pool operations in
securities dealt in publicly.

D. The act should be so amended as to require an executive officer
of a member bank to report to his board of directors every case
where any such officer becomes a director, officer or member of the
firm of or financial adviser to any outside interest, whether an
individual, corporation or partnership, and, if any fee or salary is
paid for such service, other than ordinary directors fee, the amount
thereof.

I t is desirable that a bank officer, particularly in large cities,
should have his primary interest, and usually his exclusive interest,
in the bank for which he works. Many exceptions to this rule may,
of course arise-^-especially in small communities. The important
thing is that his board of directors should know and approve of
any outside interest on the part of a bank officer. There are many
occasions when an executive officer without question should be per-
mitted to have an interest in and take a salary from an outside
activity 2 but the law should require that his board of directors should
be apprised of the details of every such instance, except in the case
of ordinary directors' fees, and should approve thereof.

E. The act should contain a provision covering loans made for
reasons of policy. Banking in America is competitive and it should
remain competitive. I t should always be open to a good customer
who feels that he is not being treated properly by one bank to take
liis business to another bank. But the level of competition in bank-
ing, as in every other business, should be so regulated by custom,
T>y professional standards and where necessary and possible by
law, that banks will not do unsound things in their effort to get
new business or to keep the business which tney have.

One rather serious and widespread outgrowth of competition be-
tween banks has been the making of loans which a bank would pre-
fer not to make on the strict merits of the loans themselves, but
which none-the-less it may be tempted to make because borrowers
are in a position to influence other important business of the lending
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bank or to bring important business to the bank. Such loans are
made chiefly in the following three connections:

1. Loans to an officer of a depositor bank;
2. Loans to an officer of a depositor business corporation;
3. Loans to the financial agent of an important individual or

partnership depositor.
In a large percentage of cases it is perfectly proper to make such

loans. These borrowers may present entirely acceptable collateral,,
may handle their loans in a wholly proper way, and may have indi-
vidual accounts which justify every consideration. But the situation
would be less subject to abuse if there were added to the Banking
Act a provision that in every case where a loan is made by a mem-
ber bank to individuals in relations such as those specified above,
a report should be made by the lending bank to the board of directors
of the customer bank or corporation of which the borrower is an
officer, or to the individual depositor or partnership for whom the
borrower acts as financial agent, excluding, of course, casfes where
an individual acts as financial agent for the members of his family.
The provision suggested should not apply to existing loans, or re-
newals thereof, but only to new loans or to existing loans if they are
to be increased.

The lending bank would in such cases naturally inform the bor-
rower in advance that the law required the making of these reports,
and the knowledge that the law existed would largely prevent im-
proper requests from being made. Objection cannot be made to a
provision of this sort that it robs the officer of the depositor bank
or corporation or the financial agent of the individual depositor
or partnership of his privacy in financial transactions. He need
not borrow from the same bank that his principal rivals with if
his loan can stand on its own merits.

IV

SUGGESTED REVISIONS OF THE BANKING ACT OF 1933 TO OBVIATE CERTAIN
PRACTICAL DIFFICULTIES

In two respects the Banking Act of 1933 has placed upon mem-
ber banks, I believe unintentionally, a number of immediate prac-
tical burdens which have had and will continue to have most in-
jurious results. Relief from these burdens would in no way weaken
the effectiveness of the legislative policy in requiring divorcement
of commercial banks and investment affiliates. The difficulties are
created, first, by the unhappily sweeping definition of the term
" affiliate " and, second, by the apparent failure of the act to afford
a reasonable opportunity, in these abnormal times, to salvage to the
best advantage assets involved in the liquidation of a securities
affiliate.

A. DEFINITION OF AFFILIATE

The banking act requires that in cases where a member bank owns
or controls another corporation regular reports of such controlled or
affiliated corporation must be forwarded to the authorities and pub-
lished, and that the loans and investments of a member bank to and
in certain kinds of affiliated corporations shall be restricted as set
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forth in section 13. This is an entirely wise provision of law insofar
as it relates to corporations which are controlled by banks through
deliberate choice- The case is wholly different, however, where such
control is forced upon the bank as a result of accidental conditions
which it could not itself govern. This may be brought about, for
example, from the necessity of reducing collateral to possession to
realize upon a loan, or through or from participation in a reorgani-
zation as a means of salvaging a loan.

Another process whereby what may be called " accidental" affili-
ates may be acquired is the control of stock by a bank in the exercise
of its trust powers as executor, administrator, depositary, etc.

The law does not appear to exclude, either expressly or by impli-
cation, any of such " accidental" affiliates from the operation of its
requirements. Presumably, therefore, not only must regular reports
be published of this innumerable group of " accidental " affiliates but
also loans to, investments in, such corporations must be taken into
account in determining the limit of loans and investments permitted
to member banks in connection with their affiliates.

A number of incidental hardships have been created in connection
with the preparation and furnishing of these required reports (not
to mention the advertising and other expense involved) by reason of
this sweeping inclusion into the fold of bank affiliates of the count-
less number of corporations which may be within the class of " acci-
dental " affiliates. The accounting difficulties in preparing financial
statements of all different kinds of corporations, perhaps scattered
all over the world, contemporaneously with a call by the Comptroller
for a statement of condition by the bank in question should not be
underestimated.

Most important of all, however, particularly at present when
debtors in one form or another are in dire need of credit assistance,
is the fact that a member bank may very well be seriously embar-
rassed in endeavoring to work out its loans (let alone the even
greater embarrassment to debtors) if the loan and investment limita-
tions of section 13 are applied (as the law now apparently applies
them) to this great number of " accidental" affiliates coming within
the act's unhappily sweeping definition. Correction of this situation
can only be made by congressional action taken promptly.

To cure this condition, as well as expressly to exclude from the
term " affiliate " corporations, the stock of which is held bj the bank
in some fiduciary capacity, it is suggested that the definition of the
term " affiliate " as contained in the act be qualified by a proviso that
the term shall not be deemed to include corporations or businesses
which shall be controlled by a bank in a fiduciary capacity or
control of which shall have been acquired in one form or another in
connection with the salvaging of a bona fide loan.

B. OPPORTUNITY TO LIQUIDATE IN PRUDENT MANNER THE ASSETS OF A
SECURITIES AFFILIATE

The act prescribes a time limit of 1 year from June 16, 1933, for
the complete separation of commercial banking from the securities
business. Every effort should indeed be made to effect such a sepa-
ration or the termination of the securities business of an affiliate at
the earliest possible date. As I have heretofore stated, the securi-
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ties business of the securities affiliate of the Chase National Bank
had been terminated prior to the enactment of the law. We have
also determined upon the complete liquidation and winding up of
our securities affiliate at the earliest possible date.

The period of 1 year for the termination of the securities business
of a securities affiliate allowed by the Glass-Steagall bill is indeed
needlessly long. A securities affiliate can cease over night to do
new business, as was the case with the Chase Harris Forbes organi-
zation. But the period of 1 year is exceedingly short for the liquid-
ation of such an organization, under present conditions. Even
though the affiliate has ceased engaging in the securities business,,
nevertheless, a liquidation of the assets of such affiliate, consisting
largely of unsold securities, should be pursued in a prudent manner.
For the purpose of permitting a prudent and orderly termination
of a securities affiliate, without disturbance to market conditions and
without incurring unnecessary losses, I suggest that the act be
amended. Such amendment might well permit a member bank one
of two options to minimize or avoid loss; namely, either—

1. To continue the corporate existence of its affiliate and its affilia-
tion with the bank beyond June 16, 1934, solely for the purpose of
effecting prudent liquidation of its assets, and of course without
conducting any new business; or

2. To take over such assets from its affiliate at their fair value
and hold them pending the opportunity to make a prudent dispo-
sition thereof.

Exercise of either of these options should be subject to the ap-
proval of the Comptroller of the Currency or of the Federal Ke-
serve Board as to the length of time of the continuance of the affili-
ated relationship and also of the corporate existence of such affiliate,,
as well as to the retention by the member bank of such assets as a
member bank would not normally be permitted to invest in.

GENERAL

In the foregoing discussion I have confined myself to suggestions
for legislation intended to prevent unsound banking practices and
to remedy certain omissions. I have said nothing about a number
of other problems which are of vital importance, and the solution
of which must be found before any program of strengthening the
banking system of the country can be completed. I have failed to
touch upon these problems not because I have overlooked them, but
because it does not seem to me that they are germane to that phase
of the inquiry which is at the moment before you.

In considering legislation it should never be overlooked that the
whole mechanism of trade is as delicate as it is complicated. The
law cannot wisely establish too rigid grooves within which business
transactions shall be conducted. To prohibit specific practices which
are clearly injurious is sound and to injLpose all necessary public
supervision is also wise. But business enterprise, initiative and
courage flourish in an atmosphere of the utmost freedom compatible
with protection of the public interest.
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The banks and bankers of the country have sometimes been held
primarily to blame for the economic catastrophe of the past few
years. Indefensible transactions were indeed entered into in the
period of the speculative mania. But many more transactions, which
in the light of subsequent events, have proved unfortunate or even
disastrous, were warranted on the basis of the situation as it seemed
to be at the time the transactions were undertaken. Banks and
bankers in the United States were responsible for specific acts and
for certain abuses, but they did not create the unsound money mar-
ket situation which undermined so many of these transactions. The
banks did not create the great excess of member bank reserves which
were characteristic of the greater part of the period from the middle
of 1922 through early 1928, and they did not cause the gigantic ex-
pansion of commercial bank credit which in a competitive banking
system is the automatic consequence of a prolonged excess of reserves
in a time of general confidence. Between the middle of 1922 and
April of 1928 the deposits of the commercial banks of the United
States increased by $13,500,000,000 while their loans and investments
increased by $14,500,000,000. That great increase in commercial
bank credit, unneeded by commerce, flowed into capital uses, generat-
ing an immense speculation in real estate and securities.

Many people are too prone to blame all financial evils upon bank-
ers—either commercial or investment. Bankers have enough to atone
for without being held responsible for orgies of gambling upon
stock or commodity exchanges or for the rapacity of individuals who
seek to gain inordinate financial profits by reckless speculation. I
undertake to condone no improper practices, but do suggest that
a proper sense of perspective is necessary.

Banks themselves were responsible when they took improperly
secured mortgages, unseasoned, high-yield, narrow-market bonds, or
loans against securities inadequately margined, inadequately diversi-
fied, or which otherwise failed to satisfy sound banking standards.
But they did not create the general money-market situation which
meant for the banking system as a whole such an excess in the
number of mortgages taken, the number of bonds purchased and
the total of credit going into securities, that it undermined the entire
fabric and made the ordinary standards of safety, even when applied
in individual cases with due care, no longer adequate.

In looking back upon the events of the past few years, we should
not permit ourselves, therefore, to overlook the innumerable acts
of courage and foresightedness which individual bankers did for
the relief of their customers and the community, nor should we allow
the mistakes now freely admitted to obscure the merit of resourceful
and constructive action effectively taken.

A banker's courage, and public confidence in the banker, are inter-
dependent. Given public confidence in him and in the general situa-
tion, the banker can safely and properly do many things of construc-
tive importance and value to the community which he dare not do if
that confidence is low. To enjoy public confidence the banker must,
of course, deserve that confidence. His principles and practices must
command public approval. Law and public opinion must support
him in the maintenance of high standards and in the courageous
exercise of his opportunities for usefulness.
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I t is clear that our banking system should be modified and
strengthened. To do so will require a most thorough and dispas-
sionate examination of the entire problem. Under a banking system
wisely improved and coordinated, the country's financial system
should be able effectively and permanently to foster the national
welfare.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, may I say for the record that last
evening Mr. Aldrich submitted a draft of this statement, the reading
of which he has just completed, to me. I suggested to him that it be
placed in the record at today's hearing and that copies of this state-
ment be made available by Mr. Aldrich to members of the committee
and to counsel, as well as to the press.

I also suggested last evening to Mr. Aldrich that he hold himself
in readiness to submit to examination by the committee and its
counsel at such hearings as are to be held in the very near future,
with respect to the statements and proposals embodied by him in this
statement. Mr. Aldrich indicated his willingness to do that. At the
same time I recognize that perhaps at the present time it might be
desired to question Mr. Aldrich with regard to any of these proposals.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee is very glad to have this statement
and these suggestions and recommendations proposed by Mr. Aldrich.
We have planned to recess from today until next Tuesday, and we
will carefully examine this data and we will perhaps by that time be
prepared to ask Mr. Aldrich some questions about it.

Mr. ALDRICH. I will be very glad to come back, Mr. Chairman, if
you wish to have me do so.

The CHAIRMAN. That will give us an opportunity to look into the
matters that have been set forth herein, and we may wish to ask
Mr. Aldrich some questions about it.

Does any member of the committee desire to ask any questions
now ? If so, it would be in order to do so at this time.

Mr. PECORA. I might call Mr. Aldrich's attention to the para-
graph in the middle of page b-5 of his typewritten statement. The
paragraph I refer to is the one reading as follows:

To accomplish the purpose and intent of the Congress to effect a complete
termination of interlocking directorates between commercial banks and invest-
ment bankers, I urge that the Banking Act of 1933 should be amended by
incorporating in the National Bank Act a provision expressly disqualifying
anyone engaged, directly or indirectly, in the investment banking business
from acting as a director or officer of a national bank.

I t occurred to me as Mr. Aldrich was reading that portion of this
statement that an investment banker or one engaged, directly or
indirectly, in the investment banking business could be in a position
to exercise an influence over the acts of directors and officers of a
national bank without being an officer or director, but by being a
substantial stockholder of such national bank. I do not know
whether you have given any thought to that, Mr. Aldrich. If you
have not, I suggest that you might.

Mr. ALDRICH. I had in mind, Mr. Pecora, this, that the evasion
of that prohibition would be apt to be accomplished in the other
way. I should think it would be very unusual for an investment
banking institution to be in control of the stock of a national bank.

Mr. PECORA. Well, he would not have to be in control to exercise
an influence; that is such control as is represented by an ownership
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of stock that would give him either the majority of the stock or
management control.

Mr. ALDRICH. Well, of course, I have covered in this statement the
case of where the investment banker incorporates his investment
banking business, remains in control, is not either an officer or direc-
tor of it, and then sits on the board of a commercial bank. I have
not covered the case of an investment banker owning a controlling
interest in a commercial bank. I overlooked that.

Mr. PECOIU. YOU see the point I have in mind, do you not, Mr.
Aldrich'?

Mr. AiJMaeii. Yes; 1 do. Of course botli of those cases are very
difficult to really cover, because anything short of actual control by
holding a majority of the stock is so difficult to define. I remember
at this hearing the discussion as to what did constitute control.
And once you get into that discussion it is very difficult to put into
a statute provisions which would cover the situation. So my sug-
gestion in regard to the case of where the investment banker has
incorporated his business and ceased to be a director or officer of the
concern was where the investment banker actually controlled that
through a majority of stock ownership. I have not gone any further
than that in either way. And I quite agree with you that both
aspects of that situation ought to be covered in legislation.

Senator GOLDSBOROTJGH. Mr. Chairman, it is my understanding
that Mr. Aldrich has prepared amendments to give effect and force
to the suggestions contained in his statement. Would you want
those left with the committee now, or is it expected to take those
up later on when Mr. Aldrich returns ?

Mr. ALDRICH. I have not prepared any such thing which I have
with me. In order to express this statement correctly it was neces-
sary for me to visualize this in the form of actual amendments to
the act which if we were going into any detailed discussions of the
terms of the act itself it would be well for me to have with me. I
have not them with me today as a matter of fact.

Mr. PECCRA. YOU might bring them next week.
The CHAIRMAN. We would be very glad to have those.
Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. That was your idea, Mr. Pecora?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. ALDRICH. I think it would clarify the discussion if I did that,

because if one gets down to the actual consideration of the terms
of the act the most intelligent way to consider it is by seeing what
would actually be done about it if it were amended, and how that
would be done.

Mr. PECORA. I observe, Mr. Aldrich, that in this statement which
you have read into the record no reference is made to the question
of whether or not a commercial bank should be permitted to act in
a trust capacity. I wondered if you had given any consideration
io that point?

Mr. ALDRICH. I have given very serious consideration to it, as a
matter of fact. I have come to this conclusion. In small communi-
ties—and of course there are thousands of such communities it is
practically impossible to carry on the business of the trust company
standing alone. I t is impossible, as I understand it—and I have
given considerable thought and quite a little investigation to it—to

175541—34—PT 8 23 ,

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



3 9 9 4 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

support a trust company standing alone in a small community. This
is true in every respect of this banking problem. You have got to
meet the competition of State banks. In a small community, as I
say, it would be impossible to support a trust company unless it
were given the right to function also as a commercial bank. So I
have been advised. In larger communities, I believe, the national
banks were given trust powers to meet the competition of the State
trust companies. And I personally have not seen any abuse of the
mingling together of the commercial banking and trust functioning.

The CHAIRMAN. The national banks are doing that now to a very
considerable extent, are they not? •

Mr. ALDRICH. Oh, yes; most decidedly. But the power was origi-
nally given to the national banks, as I understand it, because the
State trust companies had the power to engage in the commercial
banking business as well as the trust business. I think that is his-
torically so.

Mr. PECORA. Might I call your attention to the last paragraph on
page c-7 of your prepared statement, about the fifth or sixth page
from the end, where, referring to the divorcement of affiliates from
banks, you say:

To cure this condition, as well as expressly to exclude from the term
" affiliate " corporations the stock of which is held by the bank in some fiduci-
ary capacity, it is suggested that the definition of the term " affiliate " as con-
tained in the act be qualified by a proviso that the term shall not be deemed to
include corporations or businesses which shall be controlled by a bank in a
fiduciary capacity or control of which shall have been acquired in one form or
another in connection with the salvaging of a bona-fide loan.

Are you not leaving the door wide open there by the latter por-
tion of that paragraph to an evasion of the principle of the present
Banking Act which requires a divorcement of affiliates from banks,
by making it possible for a bank through the mere process of acquir-
ing, in one form or another, the stock of a corporation in connection
with the salvaging of a so-called " bona-fide loan " ?

Mr. ALDRICH. Well of course that is the reason I put in the word
*' bona fide." I meant a loan which was made not for the purpose
of acquiring the stock, but in the salvaging of which the stock was
acquired bona fide. That is the reason the word is in there—to cover
that point. Of course that would be a question of the phraseology^ of
the act. I short-cut the phrase by just using the word u bona fide.5'

Mr. PECORA. A loan not in itself bona fide might be given all the
surface indications and appearances of a bona fide loan by the adop-
tion of certain forms and artifices and devices, as you probably
know.

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes; that is quite true. But this is really a very
serious consideration. The fact that in so many instances the bank
through a bona fide loan in salvaging a corporation finds itself in the
position of owning the majority of the stock. Then it is limited in
the amount that it can loan that company under the same limitations
that it is in the case of an affiliate. And of course the company can-
not go to some other bank and borrow the money if all the stock is
owned by the bank. I t can, but from the point of view of competi-
tion it is a situation that is very difficult to handle. I think that that
situation does require very serious consideration on the part of
Congress from a practical point of view. I realized the difficulty
und I tried to meet it by saying " bona fide."
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Senator COTTZENS. DO you find any reason, Mr. Aldrich, for a bank
controlling a company through fiduciary relations referred to in the
same paragraph?

Mr. ALDRICH. NO ; except for the fact that in a great many cases
there might be a will under which a bank might be acting as trustee,
where the individual had incorporated his business, and the bank
might be holding all of the stock of it, and under the definition of an
affiliate, as now contained in the act, statements of that company
would hare to be published along with the bank's statements. As a
practical matter it presents a lot of very difficult problems. Of
course, generally speaking, a corporation which is controlled by a
bank in fiduciary capacity is a small corporation. Usually a corpo-
ration which is carrying on a small business. And very few large
corporations, of course, are controlled in that way. I do not know
if any are, as a matter of fact.

Senator COUZENS. AS a matter of fact, I think the national banks
ought not to be placed in the position to act in a fiduciary capacity
to control any corporation. It seems to me that the same pressure
for undue loans and considerations of that sort are applicable there
as though you engage in investment banking or have an affiliate.

Mr. ALDHICH. Well, it is a practical situation; not only a theoretical
one. Obviously the national bank in its fiduciary capacity does not
go out to try to control anything. I t obtains that control because
of the fact that it is made trustee or executor or guardian for some
estate which happens to itself own or control some corporation.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Aldrich, is not this in substance the distinc-
tion that you are making, that the bank acquires its fiduciary control
by the act of somebody else ?

Mr. ALDRICH. By the act of somebody else.
Senator ADAMS. Not by its own act ?
Mr. ALDRICH. Exactly.
Senator ADAMS. Which is quite a different thing than if it goes

out and does it voluntarily.
Mr. ALDRICH. Yes. As a matter of fact it is what I call for sim-

plicity an accidental affiliate, where the bank has not intended to
control. And that would be true where a third party had given its
stock in the corporation in trust.

Senator ADAMS. I t might be an executor, an administrator, or
trustee.

Mr. ALDRICH. I t might be an executor, an administrator, or trustee
of any kind. That is all I had in mind.

Senator ADAMS. That same question is involved in this question
whether or not a national bank is going to have trust powers.

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes.
Senator ADAMS. That is, if they are going to have trust powers

it is hard to escape permitting them to control trust properties.
Mr. ALDRICH. That is right. And it is true I believe that it would

be a very serious thing for the small community to separate trust
companies from commercial banks. I have been advised of that
fact by people in whom I have great confidence. I do not know
it myself, but they tell me that that is so.

Senator COUZENS. I think that can be overcome, and that is what
I was going to suggest. That can be arranged bv population
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restrictions. I rather inherently object to a commercial bank acting
as a trustee or in a fiduciary capacity in other than the small com-
munities which you have emphasized.

Mr. ALDRICH. I think you will find that there has been very little
abuse—in fact, I do not know of any—of that. There has been very
careful action taken for years to prevent it.

Senator COTJZENS. That may very readily grow, however, by the
elimination of the affiliates. The temptation would be to have it
grow because of the elimination of the affiliates. That is my
judgment of it.

Mr. ALDRICH. Of course, I am not at all sure that if you had in
mind the actual divorcement of those two businesses it would not
be better to regulate by specific provision. Of course there are cer-
tain practices, methods of procedure, which have been adopted to
avoid the possibility of criticism or any abuse in the trust depart-
ments not purchasing securities from affiliates. I personally believe
that the trust business is much less apt to be abused today since the
investment affiliates have been divorced from banks than it was
before. The criticism which was leveled at it before was that there
was danger that the trust department should purchase from the
security affiliate. Today that danger has been entirely eliminated
because of the fact that there are no longer any security affiliates of
the commercial banks. As a matter of fact, inasmuch as commercial
banks are now forbidden to be in the securities business at all, except
for Government bonds and similar obligations, I should think the
danger of abuse was at an end. And I personally believe that the
trust departments of these large banks are conducted in an extremely
good manner.

The only embarrassment that I have seen in that connection is
where a bank makes a commercial loan and its trust department is
trustee under an issue of securities of that corporation. There is
a difficult situation. Embarrassment does arise. We have in effect
today in the Chase National Bank a memorandum to our credit offi-
cers which specifies in each case our relations to every corporation
as trustee under the terms of the indenture. So that we will not
get into the position, as has been done in the past in a good many
instances, where a bank finds itself wondering whether it can take
the collateral—it would have the same problem in every case
whether it was trustee or not—but wondering whether the negative
pledge clauses of an indenture would prevent us taking collateral.
I t would have that same condition whether it was trustee itself or
someone else was trustee. I t is a more difficult question if it is
itself a trustee. But that is the principal case I think now, since
elimination of the security affiliate, where there is any embarrass-
ment in having a trust ousiness connected with the commercial
business.

The CHAIRMAN. DO you see opportunities to devise ways and
means of practically avoiding that requirement in the law about
eliminating affiliates? Will there not be resort to practices and
procedures which will almost be certain to continue in effect these
very evils we have been trying to correct?

Mr. ALDRICH. I should not think so. I think you can phrase your
amendments so that you can cover that.

The CHAIRMAN. I think that would be well.
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Mr. PECORA. I would suggest, Mr. Aldrich, you give some thought
t9 it too between now and your next appearance before the com-
mittee, which I think will be some day next week.

Mr. ALDRICH. I have given very serious thought to it. As I say,
1 have used the word " bona fide " there to indicate that I have that
very thing in mind.

Mr. PECORA. May I call your attention to another portion of your
statement, one to be found on next to the last page of it, where you
say as follows: " Bankers have enough to atone for without being
held responsible for orgies of gambling upon stock or commodity
exchanges or for the rapacity of individuals who seek to gain in-
ordinate financial profits by reckless speculation."

As I recall a good dealof the evidence that has been presented
to this committee with regard to the operation of trading and
pool accounts in the stock market, those operations were largely
financed by bank loans.

Mr. ALDRICH. YOU are perfectly right. If a banker makes a loan
for that purpose he is responsible.

Mr. PECORA. SO that to the extent to which those accounts have
been financed by banks, and to the extent that those orgies of gam-
bling have been indulged in and have passed on their economic
evils to the country at large, bankers are called to a share of re-
sponsibility for the making of those loans, are they not?

Mr. ALDRICH. I agree with that entirely. In so far as bankers
have made loans for those purposes they certainly are.

Mr. PECORA. In almost every instance where proof has been sub-
mitted to this committee of such a trading account or pool, as I
remember the evidence, the operations were financed by bank loans
very largely. Would you give some thought between now and your
next appearance to the matter of placing some limitation upon the
power of banks to make loans under those circumstances ?

Mr. ALDRICH. Of course the act as it is drawn at present puts
very severe restrictions on loaning on stock exchange collateral.

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. ALDRICH. I say, the act as drawn at present puts very severe

restrictions on the loaning on stock exchange collateral. I will be
glad to look into that. But I think you will find that the act has
gone pretty far along that line already.

The CHAIRMAN. Tomorrow is a holiday, and it would hardly be
fair to bring witnesses here only for Friday. The committee will
now stand adjourned until next Tuesday at 10:30.

(Thereupon, at 3:10 p.m., Wednesday, Nov. 29, 1933, an adjourn-
ment was taken until 10: 30 a.m., Tuesday, Dec. 5,1933.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 207, NOVEMBER 29, 1933.

Syndicate Agreement made and entered into as of January 31st 1928 by and
between Bertles, Rawle & Donaldson, Inc. a Michigan corporation (hereinafter
referred to as the Bankers), party of the first part, and such Corporations and
Individuals as become Syndicate Members by signing this Agreement (all of
whom are hereinafter described as Participants), parties of the second part,
Witnesseth :

Whereas, the Bankers, together with certain associates, have obtained and
hold options and/or contracts for the purchase of the parcels of real estate
included in the city block in the City of Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan,
bounded on the north by Woodbridge Street; on the east by Randolph Street;
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on the soutli by Atwater Street; and on the west by Bates Street, which said
options and/or contracts provide for the purchase of said property for the total
purchase price of One Million One Hundred Fifty-nine Thousand Dollars
<$1,159,000.00) payable as set forth in said options and/or contracts; and,

Whereas, said options and/or contracts were obtained and are now being held
for the purpose of providing terminal facilities in the City of Detroit for the
proposed Detroit-Windsor Tunnel; and,

"Whereas the Participants are desirous of purchasing the interest of said
Bankers and associates in and to said property as represented by said options
and/or contracts and of placing the entire beneficial right, title, and interest
therein and thereunder in the Syndicate formed hereby:

"Now, therefore, in consideration of the sum of One Dollar ($1.00) each to
the other in hand paid, the receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, and of
the mutual promises and agreements herein contained, it is agreed as follows:

" First. The amount to be paid hereunder upon the formation of this Syndi-
cate is the sum of One Hundred Seventy-five Thousand Dollars ($175,000.00).

" Second. The Participants hereunder shall contribute each the amount set
after his signature, the same to be paid within two (2) days after the Syndi-
cate Manager hereinafter named shall have notified the Participants of the
completion of the Syndicate, and the Syndicate Manager shall forthwith cause
to be paid over to the Bankers upon due assignment and transfer of said
options and/or contracts to the Syndicate Manager or his nominee, the sum of
Fifty-six Thousand Seven Hundred Dollars ($56,700.00)—(said sum being the
amount invested in said options and/or contracts at the date hereof)—which
said payment shall be in full settlement of all of the interest of said Bankers
and associates in and to said options and/or contracts or the property de-
scribed therein.

Third: The affairs of this Syndicate shall be managed by a management
committee of three (3) who shall be elected by the Participants from amonjr
their number, each Participant being entitled to cast one vote for each One
Thousand Dollars ($1,000) which he has undertaken to contribute to the Syndi-
cate; providing, however, that such Committee shall consist of Participants
who shall in the aggregate own not less than fifty percent (50%) of the then
total amount of investment in the Syndicate. Any officer of any corporation
which is a Participant shall be eligible to election as a member of such
Committee. Any authorized act of the Committee shall be taken upon a
majority vote of its members, cast either in person or by mail or telegram.
Vacancies in tbe Committee shall be filled by election by the Syndicate Partici-
pants. The said Committee may appoint a Syndicate Manager who shall serve
during the pleasure of the Committee. In the first instance and until further
act'on of the Committee, Judson Bradway, of Detroit, Michigan, shall act as
Syndicate Manager. Tbe said Committee is hereby given the following specific
power and duties, to wit:

(1) To make and perform or cause to be made and performed all payments
and covenants to be made in. on, and under the options and/ or contracts cover-
ing the property aforesaid.

(2) To cause deeds and/or contracts to be taken in the name of the Syndio'ito
Manager as trustee, or otherwise, as the Committee may direct as and when
the various options and/or contracts are accepted or paid or as and when
the purchasers are entitled to receive the same.

(3) To mortgage or sell said property in part or as a whole, for cash or
on time, or the interest therein of this Syndicate.

(4) During the life of this Syndicate to make any and all arrangements
and to perform any and all acts not specifically mentioned herein in the exercise
of their unrestricted discretion which they may deem expedient in order to
consummate the purposes of this agreement and to promote or protect the
interests of this Syndicate. The enumeration of specific powers herein shall not
be construed as abridging the general powers intended to be conferred on
the Committee, and the Committee shall not be liable hereunder except for
failure to exercise good faith in carrying out the obligations herein imposed.

(5) The Committee shall have authority for the account of the Syndicate
to employ counsel, depositaries, and agents, and to incur and discharge any
and all expenses which they may deem proper for tho purposes of this agree-
ment or for carrying out or attempting to carry out the same.

Fourth. The Participants shall, except as hereinafter provided, share ratably
in the profits or losses upon the Syndicate transaction, in accordance with
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the investment made by each, but nothing contained herein shall constitute
the said Participants hereto partners.

Fifth. The life of this Syndicate shall be thirty (30) years, unless sooner
terminated by the Committee.

Sixth. Upon the termination of the Syndicate the Committee shall dis-
tribute to the Participants pro rata the property or cash of the Syndicate, in
accordance with the investment made by each, or as herein expressly provided.

Seventh. It is understood and agreed that said property, or the rights of
purchase under said options and/or contracts, are to be held by said Syndicate
for conveyance and transfer to the Detroit-Ontario Subways, Inc., a Michigan
corporation, or such other company as said Bankers may direct, for use in
connection with the Detroit-Windsor tunnel project, upon the terms and condi-
tions hereinafter set forth, providing the right of acquiring said property for
such purpose is exercised by notice in writing to the Syndicate Manager by
said Bankers and the purchase price as hereinafter set forth paid on or before
March 10th, 1928, or there shall have been delivered to the Guardian Tru&t
Company of Detroit or1 such other corporate trustee as shall act as trustee
under the indenture securing the first-mortgage bonds on account of such
tunnel project, a commitment or commitments satisfactory to said corporate
trustee, to the amount of not less than Fifteen Million Dollars ($15,000,000.00)
for the providing of finances for the building and completion of said tunnel.
In the event said property is not purchased by said Detroit-Ontario Subways,
Inc., or other corporation organized for the building and/or financing of said
tunnel project, or commitments arranged as aforesaid, within the time above
limited, then this Syndicate shall be under no further obligation, except as
hereinafter provided, to hold said property for said tunnel project, and the
same may be held, sold, disposed of, or in anywise dealt with as said Syndicate
may in its discretion decide.

It is further agreed that in the event said tunnel project is financed and con-
summated and said syndicate continues to carry said terminal property until
such time, and shall convey, transfer, and assign or cause to be conveyed, trans-
ferred, and assigned said property and all rights therein, by proper deeds of
conveyance, free and clear of all liens and encumbrances (except certain leases
now held by tenants of said property, and lenses which certain vendors have the
right to retain), and containing the usual warranties of title, all as may be
approved by counsel for the Bankers, to Detroit-Ontario Subways, Inc, its
successors and assigns, said Bankers agree that they will pay and deliver or
cause to be paid and delivered to said Syndicate in consideration of such con-
veyance and transfer the sum of One Million One Hundred Fifty-nine Thousand
Dollars ($1,159,000.00), together with one hundred twenty-five thousand
(125,000) shares of the fully paid nonassessable common shares of the Detroit-
Ontario Subways, Inc. (or such other corporation as shall do said Tunnel
financing), in full payment for all of said property. It is understood that said
number of shares so to be delivered as part of the consideration price payable
to said Syndicate is based upon Three Dollars Twenty-five Cents ($3.25) per
share net to the Company, being the price that any of the common shares of
the Company are underwritten by the Bankers: and in the event said shares
are underwritten at a higher or lower price, the number of shares deliverable
hereunder shall be lowered or raised accordingly.

Eighth. It is contemplated that additional funds will be needed in advance of
March 15th, 1928, to the amount of approximately Four Hundred Fifty Thousand
Dollars ($450,000.00) to meet further payments required at such time on ac-
count of said property, under and in accordance with the options and/or con-
tracts covering same, providing said tunnel project is not financed in the mean-
time and said property conveyed and transferred to said Detroit-Ontario
Subways, Inc., or other corporation as aforesaid. In the event any Participant
shall fail to pay or contribute his ratable proportion of any such additional
funds so required within two (2) days after any call therefor made by the Syn-
dicate Manager in the manner for the giving of notices hereunder, such Partici-
pant shall release and forfeit any and all profit or profits on account of the
Syndicate or in anywise accruing hereunder, providing, however, that the invest-
ment of said defaulting Participant shall be returned and repaid to him by the
Syndicate, but without interest, in the event—

(a) said property or the interest of the Syndicate therein shall be sold or dis-
posed of at a profit within one (1) year from the date hereof; or—
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(6) said Syndicate shall determine in its discretion to hold said property
and continue said Syndicate beyond the period of one (1) year from the
date hereof.

In the event said property or the interest of the Syndicate therein shall
within one (1) year from the date hereof be sold or in anywise disposed of
or relinquished, resulting in a loss to the Syndicate, such loss shall be
borne and absorbed ratably by all original Participants hereto in the propor-
tion that his investment herein prior to the call for additional funds to meet
the March 15th, 1928, payments bears to the total amount contributed here-
under prior to such call, providing, however, that there shall be no liability
in excess of or beyond the amount paid in by any Participant.

In the event additional moneys may at any time or times be required by the
committee to carry out the purposes of this Syndicate the amount thereof as
and when so required shall be determined and called for by the committee, and
each of the then Participants notified thereof by mail or telegram, which said
Participants shall be entitled to pay to the Committee a ratable part of such
call in proportion that the then total amount of capital paid in by each bears
to the investment of all; any part or all of such call not paid in by the
Participants under their pro rata privilege as aforesaid may be obtained from
any other Participant or from such other party or parties as the Committee
may in its discretion deem advisable, it being expressly agreed that any such
party so paying in and investing in this enterprise shall thereupon become a
Participant ratably to the extent of such investment.

Ninth. It is understood and agreed that there is no obligation on the part of
this Syndicate to continue to hold and protect said property under said
options and/or contracts for said tunnel project beyond March 10th, 1928, but if
the same continues to be held and protected by said Syndicate thereafter and
until June 10th, 1928, the obligation to convey and transfer same on the terms
and conditions hereinbefore set forth shall continue so long as it holds said
property, and until June 10th, 1928, but no longer.

Tenth. Each Participant shall furnish the Committee his address to which
notices, calls and other communications may be sent, and any notice, call or
other communication sent to the Participant at such address shall be deemed
to have been received by him.

Eleventh. The Syndicate Manager, who for the time being- shall be Judson
Bradway, of Detroit, Michigan, is hereby appointed the agent of the Syndicate
to receive and disburse all funds of the Syndicate, and said Judson Bradway
hereby accepts such appointment and agrees to keep accurate books of account
and to account to the Syndicate for all receipts and disbursements made by it
from the date hereof.

Twelfth. The Bankers hereby specifically agree that upon payment to them
of said sum of Fifty-six Thousand, Seven Hundred Dollars ($56,700) that they
will duly and legally sell, assign, transfer and set over to the Syndicate, in the
manner hereinbefore provided, all of the interest of themselves and their
associates in the options and/or contracts and the property hereinbefore
described, and specifically declare that upon such transfer they will have no
interest in said property or said options and/or contracts, other than as a
Participant of this Syndicate, and that they will at the request of the Com-
mittee hereinbefore set forth, or said Syndicate Manager, execute such instru-
ments from time to time as may be necessary or advisable in the judgment of
the Committee to further carry forward the interests of the Participants
herein.

Thirteenth. The Syndicate hereby agrees to convey and transfer said property
to said Detroit-Ontario Subways, Inc., or other corporation organized for said
tunnel project as aforesaid, upon written request of said Bankers, within the
time and for the considerations as hereinbefore ^et forth.

Fourteenth. The Syndicate further agrees with the Bankers that common
shares of said Company, deliverable to it hereunder as part of said purchase
price, shall not be sold or offered for sale for a period of three (8) months from
the date of transfer unless sooner released by said Bankers,

In witness whereof, Bertles, Bawls & Donaldson, Inc., has caused this instru-
ment to be signed by its daly authorized officers, and its corporate seal to be
hereunto affixed; and the Participants have hereunto set their respective hands
and seals, as of the day and year first above written.

BEETLES, RAWLS & DONALDSON, INC.,
(Signed) By HUSTON RAWLS, Prcs.

And
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Name of Participants: Amount
Judson Bradway (L.S.) $40,000.00
Bertles, Bawls & Donaldson, Inc., Huston Rawls, Pres. (L.S.)__ 18,000.00
James Vernor, Jr. (L.S.) 40,000.00
Anderson & Gardner, Inc., by A. Gardner, Pres. (L.S.) 18,000.00
James Vernor, Jr. (L.S.) 29,500.00
Judson Bradway (L.S.) 29,500.00

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 208, NOVEMBER 29, 1933

AGREEMENT BETWEEV HUSTON RAWLS AND DETROIT & CANADA TUNNEL COMPANY

DETROIT, MICH., May 7, 1928.
DETROIT AND CANADA TUNNEL COMPANY,

Detroit, Mich.
GENTLEMEN: The undersigned, Huston Rawls, of Detroit, for himself and

associates, for and upon the consideration hereinafter mentioned, herewith
offers to convey, sell, transfer, assign, and deliver, or cause to be conveyed,
sold, transferred, assigned, and delivered to Detroit and Canada Tunnel Com-
pany (formerly Detroit-Ontario Subways, Inc.) all of the following real and
personal property, franchises, and rights:

1. All the shares applied for, allotted, or issued, or to which any person
has any claim, of the capital stock of The Detroit & Windsor Subway Company,
a Canadian Corporation, duly endorsed in blank.

2. All monies deposited by subscribers for shares of the stock of the fore-
going company, amounting to at least Twenty-five Hundred Dollars ($2,500),
free of any outstanding liabilities of said company.

3. Resignations of all officers and directors of the foregoing company, to-
gether with the minute book, seal, and records of the same.

4. All of the right, title, and interest, including the foregoing, of H. W.
Noble & Company and F. W. Martin in and to a certain agreement entered
into between the said parties and the Executors- of the Estate of the late
Charles Millar, deceased, and F. G. Engholm, under date of December 5,
1926, as modified by a certain agreement between said parties under date of
February 10th, 1928, and as further modified by a certain agreement between
said parties under date of April 7th, 1928 (hereafter sometimes referred to as
" Millar-Engholm Agreement"), and all rights, benefits, and advantages to be
derived from said agreements.

5. All of the following described real property situated and located in
Section 4, Governor & Judges' Plan, City of Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan,
to wit:

Beginning at the intersection of the easterly line of Bates Street, at this date
and established highway 50 feet wide, and the northerly line of Atwater Street,
at *his date an established highway 50 feet wide; thence north 30 degrees, 12
minutes, 37 seconds west along the easterly line of Bates Street 200.00 feet
to a point, said point being the intersection of the easterly line of Bates Street
with the southerly line of Woodbridge Street at this date an established high-
way 50 feet wide; thence north 59 degrees, 49 minutes, 23 seconds east along
the southerly line of Woodbridge Street 214.15 feet to a point, said point being
the intersection of the southerly line of Woodbridge Street with the westerly
line of Randolph Street, at this date an established highway 60 feet wide;
thence south 30 degrees, 8 minutes east along the westerly line of Randolph
Street 250.00 feet to a point, said point being the intersection of the westerly
line of Randolph Street with the northerly line of Atwater Street; thence south
68 degrees 44 minutes, 58 seconds west along the northerly line of Atwater
Street 322.04 feet to a point; thence continuing along the northerly line, of
Atwater Street south 59 degrees, 50 minutes, 23 seconds west 93.17 feet to 'the
place of beginning;

being the block of land bounded by Atwater, Randolph, Bates, and
Woodbridge Streets, subject to the rights of the public in the alley
now existing in this block of property, together with all and singular
the rights, easements, estates, franchises, interests, privileges,
liberties, hereditaments, and appurtenances whatsoever thereunto
belonging.
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6. All of tlie following described real property situated in the City of Windsor,
being composed of Block "A" shown on a plan of parts of Lots 81 and 82 in the
First Concession of what was formely the Township of Sandwich, now the City
of Windsor, which plan is registered in the Registry Office for the City of
Windsor as Plan 195, and which parcel of land has a frontage on Ouellette
Street in the City of Windsor of 470 feet 2 inches, and a depth on Park Street,
Windsor, of 285 feet, and a length along the east limit of said Block "A" from
Maiden Lane to Park Street of 435 feet, and being all of s ud Block "A", without
guaranty of precise measurements, by excepting thereout any land upon which
the Rectory of St. Alphonse Church in Windsor is now situated: together with
all and singular the rights, easements, estates, franchises, interests, privileges,
liberties, hereditaments, and appurtenances whatsoever thereunto belonging.

7. All issued, outstanding, or subscribed shares, duly endorsed in blank, of the
capital stock of Detroit and Canada Tunnel Company (formerly Detroit-
Ontario Subways, Inc.), a Michigan corportion, including all shares applied for,
allotted or issued, or to which any person has any claim, excepting only qualify-
ing shares of directors.

In consideration of the ttbove there is to be paid or delivered to the under-
signed or his associates as may be specified and authorized in the written
order or direction of the undersigned, the following:

(1) One Million Six Hundred Ninety Thousand (1,690,000) shares of the
fully paid, nonassessable No Par Value Common Shares of said Detroit-
Ontario Subways, Inc. (now Detroit & Canada Tunnel Company) :

(2) A sum in cash in full payment for the above described Detroit real
estate including all commissions and/or trustee's fees, to wit; One Million
Five Hundred Ninety-nine Thousand, Nine Hundred Dollars ($1,599,900.00) ;

(3) A sum in cash in full payment for the above described Canadian real
estate including all commissions and/or trustee's fees, to wit: One Million
Three Hundred Sixty-five Thousand Dollars ($1,365,000.00) ;

(4) All payments in cash required to be made to said executors of the
Estate of Charles Millar and to F. G. Engholm, pursuant to the terms of said
agreement between said parties and H. W. Noble & Company and F. W.
Martin, of December 5th, 1C26, as modified, to wit: Fifty-five Thousand Dollars
($55,000.00) ;

(5) All cash payments required to be made by Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson,
Inc. to H. W. Noble & Company and F. W. Martin, in consideration of the
assignment to the undersigned by said parties of said Millar-Engholm Agree-
ment, to-wit: Not to exceed tuo sum of Seventy-six Thousand Seventy-one
Dollars ($76,071.00) ;

(6) The paj'ment by yourselves of all preorganization costs and organization
and administration expenses payable to the date hereof, composed of the fol-
lowing items, to wit: Engineering and Administration, $190,000.00; Legal Fees,
$200,000.00; Appraisals, $6,000.00; Traffic Report, $5,000.00; Daniel L. Turner
Traffic Report. $10,000.00; Preorganization expenses refunded, $20,000.00, you
to furnish the undersigned with evidence of payment or provision for the
payment of said items.

It is specifically understood that the considerations above specified, in addi-
tion to constituting lull satisfaction and payment for the sale, transfer, assign-
ment, and delivery to yourselves of all the above property and rights, shall
constitute full satisfaction to the undersigned and his associates on account of
all preorganization services rendered yourselves in connection with the develop-
ment of the project which it is your purpose to consummate, and all services
rendered by the undersigned and his associates in that connection to the date
hereof, including, among other things, the following:

The obtaining, in the name of yourselves, from the Common Council and
Voters of the City of Detroit, of an Ordinance of the City of Detroit approved
by 'the Common Council September 20th, 1927, and adopted at a general elec-
tion of the Voters of the City of Detroit held on November 8th, 1927, granting
to said corporation the necessary rights and franchises underneath the public
streets, alleys, municipal river front property and the subsoil of the Detroit
River between the Detroit Terminal and The International Boundary Lane:

The obtaining of the necessary license of the President of the Un'ted States
and permit of the War Department of the United States, and all other rights,
franchises, easements, and licenses which the undersigned and his associates
have been instrumental in procuring for the benefit of yourselves;
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Services of the undersigned and bis associates for a period of seventeen (17)
months in the promotion of, negotiating, and arranging general construction
contracts, directing engineering and. development work, administrative and finan-
cial details, etc., of said tunnel project.

Delivery and payment hereunder shall be concurrently with the time and
place for closing as expressed in the agreements of even date between your
company and certain Bankers covering the purchase and sale of the Company's
bonds, debentures and certain of its no par value stock, and subject to the
contingencies, happenings and pre-requisites as set forth in said agreements.

This offer is subject to your immediate acceptance to be endorsed below
and upon acceptance hereof the same shall constitute an agreement between
and shall be binding upon our respective personal representatives, successors,
and assigns.

Very truly yours,
Accepted:

DETROIT AND CANADA TUNNEL CO.,
By JUDSON BRADWAY. Vice President.

K EXHIBIT NO. 209, NOVEMBER 29, 1933

DETROIT, MICH., May 28, 1928.

DETROIT & CANADA TUNNEL COMPANY AND GUARDIAN TRUST COMPANY,

Detroit, Michigan,
Gentlemen: Enclosed herewith, you will find itemized schedules for the pay-

ment and delivery of the cash and shares of stock to which the undersigned is
entiled under the provisions of the letter agreement of May 7th, 3928, between
the undersigned and his associates and Detroit & Canada Tunnel Company, and
you are authorized and requested to issue the 1,690,000 shares of No Par
Value Common Stock to which the undersigned and his associates are entitled
under the aforesaid agreement to the undersigned and his associates and in the
amounts as set forth in the annexed schedules, and also to take the necessary
steps under the provisions of Article II, Section 2 of the Trust Indentures for
the release of sufficient of the deposited cash to pay the amounts to the per-
sons as set forth in the annexed schedules, a summary of these schedules being
as follows:

Schedule A. Detroit Terminal Block, Total $1,564,650.00
Schedule B. St. Mary's Academy Property, Total 1,365,000.00
Schedule D. Purchase of Millar and Engholm Rights, Total 32,500.00
Schedule E. Detroit & Canada Tunnel Company, Franchise fees,

Brokers' Commissions, Taxes, Trustee's fees, and other inciden-
tal costs of preorganization and administration, Total 122,345.10

Schedule F. Detroit & Windsor Subway Company, Franchise
Fees, Taxes, and other incidental costs of organization and
administration, Total 54, 550.00

Schedule G. Engineering, Appraisals, and Traffic Reports and
Administration 101, 803. 74

Schedule H. Legal Fees, including all fees of Warren, Hill &
Hamblen for Company, Sullivan, and Cromwell and Beaumont,
Smith & Harris for Bankers, and Kilmer, Irving & Davis, of
Toionto, for Company and Bankers 200,000.00

Schedule I. Construction Contracts—Premium on Bonds 147,495.00
Schedule J. Distribution of 1,690,000 shares of Stock.

(Sgd.) HUSTON RAWLS,
(For himself and his associates.)

SCHEDULE A. DETROIT TERMINAL BLOCK

1. Hudson-Webber Land Company $95,048.01
2. Helen Bagley Anderson 16,865.06

Security Trust Company, Admr. W.W.A. of the estate of
Mary Sherman Woodruff, Dec'd 16,865.97

3. Alfred Mason, individually and as Attorney-in-Fact for Mary
Mason, Ella L. Lupfer, and Mary Mason '_ 49,027.82

4. J. C. Goss Company 39,000.00
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5. Union Trust Company $126,250.00
6. Kobert Henkel 273,620.91
7. Julia Elizabeth Buhl 245,545.08
8. Carl F. Raiss 78.685.97
9. Alfred J. Stecker and Ethel B. Stecker 6,120.08

Charles A. Stecker and Ethel B. Stecker 6,120.08
E. Raymond Field and Ida Mae Field 6,120.08
Leonard F. Wineman and Margaret A. Wineman 6,120.08
Anita H. Stecker 2,040.03
Anita H. Stecker and Union Trust Company, Guardians

of Barbara F. Stecker and Walter G. Stecker 4,080.07
Leo Landow 42,899.60

10. Judson Bradway, Syndicate Manager 144,590.26
11. Central Union Trust Company, for account of Huston Bawls. 405,650.00

Total 1,564, 650. 00

SCHEDULE B. ST. MARY'S ACADEMY PROPERTY PURCHASE PRICE $1,365,000.00—RAWLS
LETTER

1. Central Union Trust Company of New York for account of
Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson, Inc., as per Martin Agreement,
April 27th, 1928 $320,000. 00

2. Bank of Montreal for account of La Communaute Des Soeurs
Des Saints Noms de Jesus et de Marie and the Roman Catholic
Episcopal Corporation of the Diocese of London 990, 000. 00

3. Wendell W. Anderson, as per Martin-Bertles, Rawls & Donald-
son Option and Martin Letter 8, 510.00

4. Fred W. Martin and William H. Morrey, as, per Martin Bertles,
Rawls & Donaldson Option and Martin letter 15,000. 00

5. Fred W. Martin, as per Martin-Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson
Option and Martin letter 31,489.40

Total 1,365,000.00

SCHEDULE C. PURCHASE OF MILLAR AND INGHOLM RIGHTS

$32,500.00 to Trustees of the Estate of Charles W. Millar, Deceased,
and F. G. Engholm, computed as follows:

Original Cash Purchase Price (not including stock) as per
Millar, Engholm-Noble, Martin Agreement $85,000.00

Paid by Noble and Martin 30,000.00

55, 000. 00
Added to original cash purchase price account paid in subscrip-

tion shares, Detroit & Windsor Subway Company, as per
supplemental agreement 2, 500. 00

57, 500. 00
Deduct $25,000.00 in bands of Millar Estate as per receipt from

Millar Estate and F. G. Engholm 25,000.00

$32, 500.00
SCHEDULE D. PURCHASE OF NOBLE-MARTIN RIGHTS

$76,071.00 as per Noble, Martin-Bertles. Rawls & Donaldson Option
and Martin letter directing payment:

1. H. W. Noble & Company $13,803.40
2. Kilmer, Irving & Davis 18, 000. 00
3. Fred W. Martin 20,525.90
4. Judson Bradway 2, 000.00
5. Fred W. Martin 22.24JL04

76,071. 00
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SCHEDULE E. DETROIT & CANADA TUNNEL COMPANY—FRANCHISE FEES, BROKERS
COMMISSIONS, TAXES, TRUSTEE'S FEES, AND OTHER INCIDENTAL COSTS OF PBE-
ORGANIZATION AND ADMINISTRATION

1. Guardian Detroit Company, on account advance Franchise and
Filing Fees and Michigan Public Utilities Commission, with
interest $15,413.68

2. Mortgage Tax 18,959.00
3. Trustee's Fees upon clearance 25,500.00
4. Murphy, Rosborough & Maree, Commission 12,020.00
5. Central Union Trust Company, for account of Bertles, Rawls &

Donaldson, Inc 22,750.00
6. Judson Bradway, Trustee Carrying Charges 27,202.42
7. Michigan Insurance Agency, for premium on $100,000.00 Surety

Bond of Columbia Casualty Company to City of Detroit 500. 00

Total 122,345.10

SCHEDULE F. DETROIT & WINDSOU SUBWAY COMPANY—FRANCHISE FEES, TAXES, AND
OTHER INCIDENTAL COSTS OF ORGANIZATION AND ADMINISTRATION

1. Dominion Treasurer (Par. 7, Sub. 5, Special Act) $50,000.00
2. Kilmer, Irving & Davis, for refund re License in Mortmain for

Detroit & Windsor Subway Company 675.00
3. Guardian Trust Company for refund re License in Mortmain for

Guardian Trust Company 675. 00
4. Taxes on deed from Church to Company 2, 700.00
5. National Surety Company, Premium on $100,000.00 Indemnity

Bond to City of Windsor 500. 00

Total 45,550.00

SCHEDULE G. ENGINEERING, APPRAISALS AND TRAFIFIO REPORTS, AND ADMINISTRATION

1. Ford, Bacon & Davis, Traffic Report $9,908.52
2. Parsons, Klapp, Brinekerhoff & Douglas, Initial payment of

Engineers' Fees included in costs of Parklap Construction
Corporation contract 70,000.00

3. Guardian Trust Company, account advanced to Daniel L. Tur-
ner, Engineer's Fees 10,158.33

4. Ford, Bacon & Davis, Appraisal 2,641. 72
5. Judson Bradway, reimbursement for fee to Manfred K. Toep-

pen for Public Utilities Commission Appraisal 1,760.17
6. W. H. Morrey, Real Estate Appraisal 1,250.00
7. Paterson Bros. & Company, Real Estate Appraisal 1,160.00
8. W. S. Kinnear, Engineering and consulting services for April

1928 2,500.00
9. Central Banknote Company, for preparation for Temporary

First Mortgage 6% Sinking Fund Gold Bonds 1,075.00
10. Central Banknote Company for preparation of Temporary

Twenty-Year 6%% Convertible Sinking Fund Gold Deben-
tures 1,350.00

Total 101,803. 74

SCHEDULE H. LEGAL FEES

Including all fees of:
1. Warren, Hill & Hamblen, for Company $150,000.00
2. Sullivan & Cromwell, for Bankers 30,000.00
3. Beaumont, Smith & Harris, for Bankers 10, 000.00
4. Kilmer, Irving & Davis, of Toronto, for Company and

Bankers 10,000. 00

In all 200, 000.00
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SCHEDULE I. CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS—PUEAIIl'AI OX BONDS

1. Premium on Bond, Parklap Construction Corporation, National
Surety Company $tt>, 050. 00

2. Premium on Bonds, Porter Brothers and Robert Porter, United
States Fidelity & Guaranty Company 76, 845.00

Total 147, 495. 00

SCHEDULE J. DIVISION OF STOCK BETWEEN HUSTON BAWLS AND ASSOCIATES

Hhares
Guardian Detroit Company 226,010
Chase Securities Corporation 175,950
The N. W. Harris Co. (Harris Trust & Savings Bank) 20,003
J. P. Rinekhoff 40,007
Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson, Inc 76, 780
Huston Rawls 105,000
Judson Bradway 75,000
William C. Alle, Trustee 1,000
Sherwin A. Hill 6,080
Sherwin A. Hill 4, 560
Joseph G. Hamblen, Jr 3,800
Carl V. Essery 2, 280
Charles E. Lewis 2,280
Public Securities, Ltd 52, 500
Arthur Gardner 30,000
Chase Donaldson 26,250
Robert E. Jennings 26,250
Parsons, Klapp, Brinckerhoff & Douglas 20,000
William A. Comstock 10,000
H. W. Noble & Co 1,250
Sherwin A. Hill 40,000
Huston Rawls, Trustee 4,500
Kilmer, Irving & Davis 20,000
F. G. Engholm 64, 381
Estate of Charles Millar, Dec'd 104,619
H. W. Noble & Co 96, 250
F. G. Engholm 12,000
G. R. Sproat 10,000
A. W. Hunter 10,000
Mabel V. Brower 56,000
E. H. Brower 63,000
Fred W. Martin 304,250

Total 1, 690,000
STATE OF MICHIGAN, \

County of Wayne, J
The undersigned, being duly sworn, depose and say that the items listed in

the foregoing detailed Schedules A to J, inclusive, constitute obligation hereto-
fore assumed by Detroit & Canada Tunnel Company, and hereby request the
release of funds for A to I under the provisions of Article II, Section 2-A of
the Bond and Debenture Trust Indentures between Detroit & Canada Tunnel
Company and Guardian Trust Company, Trustee, dated May 1st, 1928.

[SEAL.] DETROIT & CANADA TUNNEL COMPANY.
By (Sgd.) JUDSON BEADWAY,

Its Vice President.
And (Sgd.) A. GARDNER,

Its Secretary.
Subscribed and sworn to before me this 28th day of May, A.D., 1928.

(Sgd.) RICHARD A. FORSYTH,
Notary Public, Wayne County, Michigan.

My Commission expires Jan. 19, 1931.
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 210, NOVEMBER _9, 1933

REGULATION L, SERIES OF LDSV> (SUPERSEDING REGULATION L, SERIES OF LO.'JO). I N -
TERLOCKING 1JANK DIRECTORATES AND OTHER RELATION SHIPS UNDER THE CLAYTON
ACT.

SECTION I. STATUTORY PROVISIONS

Sections 8 and 8A of the Clayton Antitrust Act approved October 15. 1914,
as amended by the Acts of May 15, 1916, May 26, 1920, March 9, 1928, March 2,
1929, and June 16, 1933.1

SEO. 8. That from raid after two years from the date of the approval of
this Act no person shall at the same time be a director or other officer or
employee of more than cue bank, banking association, or trust company organ-
ized or operating under the laws of the United States, either of which has
deposits, capital, surplus, and undivided profits aggregating more than $5,000,-
000; and no private banker oi person who is a director in any bank or trust
company organized and operating under the laws of a State, having deposits,
capital, surplus, and undivided profits aggregating more than $5,000,000, shall
be eligible to be a director in any bank or banking association organized or
operating under the laws of the United States. The eligibility of a director,
officer, or employee under the foregoing provisions shall be determined by the
average amount of deposits, capital, surplus, and undivided profits as shown
in the official statements of such bank, banking association, or trust company
filed as provided by law during the fiscal year next preceding the date set for
the annual election of directors, and when a director, officer, or employee has
been elected or selected in accordance with the provisions of this Act it shall
be lawful for him to continue as such for one year thereafter under said
election or employment.

No bank, banking association, or trust company organized or operating under
the laws of the United States, in any city or incorporated town or village of
more than two hundred thousand inhabitants, as shown by the last preceding
decennial census of the United States, shall have as a director or other officer
or employee any private banker or any director or other officer or employee of
any other bank, banking association, or trust company located in the same place:
Provided, That nothing in this section shall apply to mutual savings banks not
haying a capital stock represented by shares, to joint-stock land banks organized
under the provisions of the Federal Farm Loan Act, or to other banking institu-
tions which do no commercial banking business: Provided further, That a
director or other officer or employee of such bank, banking association, or trust
company may be a director or other officer or employee of not more than one
other bank or trust company organized under the laws of the United States or
any State where the entire capital stock of one is owned by stockholders in the
other: And provided further, That nothing contained in this section shall forbid
a director of class A of a Federal reserve bank, as defined in the Federal
Reserve Act, from being an officer or director, or both an officer and director,
in one member bank: And provided further, That nothing in this Act shall
prohibit any private banker from being an officer, director, or employee of not
more than two banks, banking associations, or trust companies, or prohibit any
officer, director, or employee of any bank, banking association, or trust company,
or any class A director of a Federal reserve bank, from being an officer, director,
or employee of not more than two other banks, banking associations, or trust
companies, whether organized under the laws of the United States or any State,
if in any such case there is in force a permit therefor issued by the Federal
Reserve Board: and the Federal Reserve Board is authorized to issue such
permit if in its judgment it is not incompatible with the public interest, and to
revoke any such permit whenever it finds, after reasonable notice and oppor-
tunity to be heard, that the public interest requires its revocation.

The consent of the Federal Reserve Board may be procured before the person
apply therefor has been elected as a class A director of a Federal reserve bank
or as a director of any member bank.

* * * * * * *
When any person elected or chosen as a director or officer or selected as

an employee of any bank or other corporation subject to the provisions of

1 Amended by sec. 25 of the Federal Reserve Act as amended Sept. 7, 1016, and by act
approved Dec. 24, 1919, amending the Federal Reserve Act, as to corporations enunged in
foreign banking and financial operations. See sees. 25 and 25(a) of Federal Rosorvo Act.
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this Act is eligible at the time of his election or selection to aci for such
bank or other corporation in such capacity his eligibility to act in such
capacity shall not be affected and he shall not become or be deemed amenable
to any of the provisions hereof by reason of any change in the affairs of
such bank or other corporation from whatsoever cause, whether specifically
excepted by any of the provisions hereof or not, until the expiration of one
year from the date of his election or employment.

S53. 8A. That from and after the 1st day of January 1934 no director, officer,
or employee of any bank, banking association, or trust company, organized
or operating under the laws of the United States, shall be at the same time
a director, officer, or employee of a corporation (other than a mutual savings
bank) or a member of a partnership organized for any purpose whatsoever
which shall make loans secured by stock or bond collateral to any individual,
association, partnership, or corporation other than its own subsidiaries.

SECTION II. DEFINITIONS

Within the meaning of this regulation—
The term " bank" shall include any bank, banking association, or trust

company organized or operating under the laws of the United States or of
any State thereof.

The term " national bank " shall be construed to apply not only to national
banking associations, but also to banks, banking associations, and trust com-
panies organized or operating under the laws of the United States, including
all banks and trust companies doing business in the District of Columbia,
regardless of the sources of their charters.

The term " resources " shall be construed to mean an amount equal to the
sum of the deposits, capital, surplus, and undivided profits, and, in the case of
a bank, banking association or trust company, shall be determined by the
average amount of deposits, capital, surplus, and undivided profits as shown
in the official statements of such bank, banking association or trust company
filed as provided by law during the fiscal year next preceding the date set for
the annual election of directors.

The term " State bank " shall include any bank, banking association, or trust
company incorporated under State law, except banks doing business in the
District of Columbia, referred to above.

The term "private banker" shall apply to any unincorporated individual
engaging in one or more phases of the banking business as that term is
generally understood and to any member of an unincorporated firm engaging
in such business.

The term "Edge corporation" shall mean any corporation organized under
the provisions of section 25 (a) of the Federal Reserve Act, as amended.

The term " city of over 200,000 inhabitants " includes any city, incorporated
town, or village of more than 200,000 inhabitants, as shown by the last preceding
decennial census of the United States. Any bank located anywhere within the
corporate limits of such city is located in a city of over 200,000 inhabitants
within the meaning of the Clayton Act, even though it is located in a suburb
or an outlying district at some distance from the principal part of the city.

SECTION III. PKOHIBITIONS OF CLAYTON ACT

(a) Under section 8 of the Clayton Antitrust Act, except as noted below
under section IV (a).

(1) No person who is a director or other officer2 or employee of a national
bank having resources aggregating more than $5,000,000 can legally serve at
the same time as director, officer, or employee of any other national bank,
regardless of its location.

(2) No person who is a director in a State bank or trust company having
resources aggregating more than $5,000,000 or who is a private banker hav-
ing resources aggregating more than $5,000,000 can legally serve at the same
time as director of any national bank, regardless of its location.

(3) No person can legally be a director, officer.2 or employee of a national
bank located in a city of more than 200,000 inhabitants who is at the same time

2 The Federal Reserve Board has ruled that a Conservator of a national bank is not a
director, officer, or employee of such bank within the meaning of the Clayton Antitrust
Act.
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a private banker in the same city or a director, officer, or employee of any
other bank (State or national) located in the same city, regardless of the size
of such bank.

(b) Under section 8A of the Clayton Antitrust Act, except as noted below
under section IV (b)—

From and after January 1, 1934, no person can legally be director, officer,
or employee of a national bank who is at the same time a director, officer, or
employee of a corporation (other than a mutual savings bank) or a member
of a partnership organized for any purpose whatsoever which shall make loans
secured by stock or bond collateral to any individual, association, partnership,
or corporation other than its own subsidiaries.
(c) The prohibitions, of section 8 and section 8A are (Cumulative, i.e., the
prohibitions contained in section 8A of the Clayton Antitrust Act are in
addition to those contained in section 8 thereof.

SECTION IV. EXCEPTIONS

There are certain exceptions to section 8 and certain exceptions to section
8A, but they are not identical. Therefore, all the exceptions applicable to each
section are stated separately below in order to avoid confusion.

(a) The provisions of section 8 of the Clayton Act—
(1) Do not apply to mutual savings banks not having a capital stock repre-

sented by shares.
(2) Do not apply to joint-stock land banks organized under the provisions

of the Federal Farm Loan Act.
(3) Do not apply to banking institutions which do no commercial banking

business.
(4) Do not prohibit a person from being at the same time a director, officer,

or employee of a national bank and not more than one other national bank,
State bank, or trust company, where the entire capital stock of one is owned
by stockholders in the other.

(5) Do not prohibit a person from being at the same time a class A director
of a Federal Reserve bank and also an officer or director, or both an officer and
a director, in one member bank.

(6) Do not prohibit a person who is serving as director, officer, or employee
of a national bank, even though it has resources aggregating over $5,000,000,
from serving at the same time as director, officer, or employee of any number
of State banks and trust companies, provided such State institutions are not
located in the same city of over 200,000 inhabitants as the national bank and
do not have resources aggregating in the case of any one bank more than
$5,000,000.

(7) Do not prohibit a person from serving at the same time as director, offi-
cer, or employee of any number of national banks, provided no two of them
are located in the same city of over 200,000 inhabitants and no one of them
has resources aggregating over $5,000,000.

(8) Do not prohibit a person who is not a director, officer, or employee of
any national bank from serving at the same time as officer, director, or em-
ployee of any number of State banks or trust companies, regardless of their
locations and resources.

(9) Do not prohibit a person who is an officer or employee but not a direc-
tor of a State bank from serving as director, officer, or employee of a national
bank, even though either or both of such banks have resources aggregating
over $5,000,000, provided both banks are not located in the same city of over
200,000 inhabitants.

(10) Do not prohibit a person who is an officer or employee but not a direc-
tor of a national bank from serving at the same time as director, officer, or
employee of a State bank, even though either or both of such banks have re-
sources aggregating over $5,000,000, provided both banks are not located in
the same city of over 200,000 inhabitants.

(11) Do not prohibit a director, officer, agent, or employee of a member bank
which has invested in the stock of any corporation principally engaged in
international or foreign banking or financial operations or banking in a de-
pendency or insular possession of the United States, under the provisions of
section 25 of the Federal Reserve Act, from being at the same lime a director.

175541—34—PT 8 24
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officer, agent, or employee of any such foreign baijk or iinancial corporation, if
the Federal Reserve Board lias granted its approval.3

(12) Do not prohibit any officer, director, agent, or employee of any member
hank from being at the same time a director, officer, agent, or employee of any
Edge corporation in whose capital stock the member bank shall have invested
under the provisions* of section 25 or section 25(a) of the Federal Reserve Act,
if the Federal Reserve Board has granted its approval/

(13) Do not prohibit an officer director, agent, or employee of an Edge cor-
poration from being at the same time a director, officer, agent, or employee of
any other corporation in whose capital stock such Edge corporation shall have
invested under the provisions of section 25(a) of the Federal Reserve Act, if
the Federal Reserve Board has granted its approval.5*

(14) Do not prohibit a private banker or an officer, director, or employee of
any bank or a class A director of a Federal reserve bank from being at the
same time an officer, director, or employee of not more than two other banks
within the prohibitions of the Clayton Act, if there is in force a permit therefor
issued by the Federal Reserve Board.

The above exceptions are cumulative: but apply only to the prohibitions of
section 8. The exceptions to section 8A are stated below.

(&) The provisions of section 8A of the Clayton Act—
(1) Do not prohibit a person who is a director, officer, or employee of a

national bank from being at the same time a director, officer, or employee of
a mutual savings bank.

(2) Do not prohibit a person who is a director, officer, or employee of a
national bank from being at the same time a director, officer, or employee of
a corporation or a member of a partnership which shall make loans secured by
stock or bond collateral only to its own subsidiaries.

(3) Do not prohibit a person who is a director, officer, or employee of a
national bank from being at the same time a director, officer, or employee of
a corporation or a member of a partnership which does not actually make loans
secured by stock or bond collateral, even though such corporation or partnership
is permitted by law to make such loans.

(4) Do not prohibit a person who is not a director, officer, or employee of
any national bank from serving at the same time as an officer, director, or
employee of any number of State banks or trust companies, whether members
of the Federal Reserve System or not.

(5) Do not prohibit a private banker or an officer, director, or employee
of any bank or a class A director of a Federal Reserve bank from being at
the same time an officer, director, or employee of not more than two other
banks within the prohibitions of the Clayton Act, if there is in force a permit
therefor issued by the Federal Reserve Board.

The above exceptions are cumulative, but apply only to the prohibitions
of section 8A. The exceptions to section 8 are stated separately in section
IV (a) of this regulation.

SECTION V. PERMISSION OF THE FKDERAL RESERVE BOARD

(a) In general.—Section 8 of the Clayton Antitrust Act, as amended by
the acts of May 15, 1916, May 26, 1920 and March 9, 1928, authorizes the
Federal Reserve Board to permit any private banker or any officer, director, or
employee of any bank, banking association, or trust company, or any class A
director of a Federal reserve bank to serve as director, officer, or employee
of not more than two other banks, banking associations, or trust companies
coming within the prohibitions of the Clayton Act, if in the judgment of the
Federal Reserve Board it is not incompatible with the public interest, and
permits may be issued covering relationships between banks which are pro-
hibited by section 8A as well as those prohibited by section 8.

8 If a director, officer, agent, or employee is affected only by section 8 of the Clayton
Act, informal application for the approval of the Federal Reserve Board under section 25
or 25 (a) of the Federal Reserve Act may be made in the form of a letter addressed to the
Board either by the director, officer, agent, or employee involved or in his behalf by one
of the banks which he is serving, such application to be delivered to the Federal Reserve
agent at the Federal Reserve bank of the district in which the bank now served by the
applicant is located. However, if a director, officer, or employee is affected by section 8A
of the Clayton Act, it is necessary for him to apply for and obtain a formal permit in
accordance with the provisions of section V of this regulation, since the above exceptions
do not apply to section 8A of the Clayton Act.
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rJLhe Federal Reserve Board is authorized only to issue permits covering
private bankers and directors, officers, and employees of banks, banking associa-
ations and trust companies, and therefore cannot issue a permit to a director,
officer, or employee of a national bank or a class A director of a Federal
reserve bank to be a director, officer, or employee of a corporation other than
a bank, banking association or trust company, or to be a member of a partner-
ship other than a firm of private bankers.4

(b) When obtained.—Inasmuch as this exception to the prohibitions of the
Clayton Act applies only when " there is in force a permit therefor issued by
the Federal Reserve Board ", it is a violation of the law to serve two or more
banks in the prohibited classes before such a permit has been obtained. A per-
mit should be obtained, therefore, befoie becoming an officer, director, or em-
ployee of more than one bank in the prohibited classes. It may be procured
before the person applying therefor has been elected a director or appointed an
officer or employee of any bank in the prohibited classes.

(c) Applications for petymi>ssion.—A person wishing to obtain a permit from
the Federal Reserve Board to serve banks coming within the prohibitions of the
Clayton Act should—

(1) Make formal application on F. R. B. Form 94, or, if a private banker, on
F. R. B. Form 94d.

(2) Obtain from each of the banks involved a statement on F. R. B. Form
94A showing the character of its business, together with a copy of its last pub-
lished statement of condition, and, if a private banker, make a statement on
F. R. B. Form 94e showing the character of his or his firm's business.

(3) Forward all these papers, in duplicate, to the Federal reserve agent of his
district, who will attach his recommendation on F. R. B. Form 94b and forward
them to the Federal Reserve Board.

Each of the forms referred to in this subsection is made a part of this
regulation.

(d) Compatibility with the public interest.—In determining whether the
issuance of such a permit would be compatible with the public interest, the
Federal Reserve Board will consider—

(1) Whether the banks involved are natural competitors;
(2) Whether their having the same directors, officers, or employees would

tend to lessen competition or to restrict credit;
(3) The condition and the character of the management of the banks with

which the applicant is connected and the extent of his responsibility therefor:
(4) Whether the applicant discharges the duties and responsibilities of his

office by attending directors meetings or otherwise;
(5) Whether the applicant, his family or his interests have abused the credit

facilities of the bank or banks he is already serving ;
(6) Whether the applicants influence upon the banks involved in his applica-

tion is likely to be helpful or harmful to such banks;
(7) The nature and extent of the loans made by each of such banks secured

by stock or bond collateral and the policy of each bank with respect to making
such loans; and

(8) Any other factors having a bearing upon the effect which the issuance
of the permit may have upon the public interest.

(e) Burden is upon applicant and banks involved.—In view of the fact that
sections 8 and 8A of the Clayton Antitrust Act forbid interlocking relation-
ships between banks of certain classes except in cases where the Federal
Reserve Board finds the specific interlocking relationships not incompatible
with the public interest and grants permits therefor, the burden must rest
upon each applicant for such a permit, and upon the banks involved, to show
to the satisfaction of the Board that it would not be incompatible with the
public interest to permit him to serve the banks involved.

(f) Approval or disapproval.—As soon as an application is acted upon by
the Board, the applicant will be advised of the action taken.

If the Board approves the application, a formal permit to serve the banks
involved will be issued to the applicant.

(ff) Hearing.—If it appears to the Board that it would be incompatible with
the public interest to grant such a permit, the Board will so notify the appli-
cant and will afford him every opportunity to present any additional facts
or arguments bearing on the subject before making final decision in the case.

4 See. IK wever, exceptions nos. 11, 12, and 13 on p. 8.
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(70 Effect of permits.—A permit once granted continues in force until re-
voked and need not be renewed.

(0 Revocation.—All permits, however, are subject to revocation whenever
the Federal Reserve Board, after giving reasonable notice to the persons to
whom they were issued and affording them an opportunity to be heard, finds
that the public interest requires their revocation.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 211, NOVEMBER 29, 1933

Regulation R, Series of 1933. Relationships with Dealers in Securities (Under
Section 32 of Banking Act of 1933)

SECTION I. STATUTORY PROVISIONS

Section 32 of the Banking Act of 1933 provides as follows:
" Sec. 32. From and after January 1, 1934, no officer or director of any

member bank shall be an officer, director, or manager of any corporation, part-
nership, or unincorporated association engaged primarily in the business of
purchasing, selling, or negotiating securities, and no member bank shall per-
form the iunctions of a correspondent bank on behalf of any such individual,
partnership, corporation, or-unincorporated association and no such individual,
partnership, corporation, or unincorporated association shall perform the func-
tions of a correspondent for any member bank or hold on deposit any funds on
behalf of any member bank, unless in any such case there is a permit therefor
issued by the Federal Reserve Board; and the Board is authorized to issue such
permit if in its judgment it is not incompatible with the public interest, and
to revoke any such permit whenever it finds after reasonable notice and oppor-
tunity to be heard, that the public interest requires such revocation."

SECTION II. DEFINITIONS

Within the meaning of this regulation, the term—
" Member bank " shall include any national bank, State bank, savings bank,

trust company, Morris Plan bank, mutual savings bank, or other banking
institution which is a member of the Federal Reserve System.

" Securities" shall include stocks, bonds, debentures, and other similar
obligations.

" Dealer in securities " shall include any corporation, partnership, unincor-
porated association, or individual engaged1 primarily in the business of pur-
chasing, selling, or negotiating securities.

" M/t naffer" shall include any person who manages, controls, or directs the
business of a dealer in securities, or participates in such management or con-
trol, either at the main office or at any branch, agency, or other office of such
dealer, and shall include any general partner in a partnership which is a
dealer in securities; but shall not include a partner in such a partnership who
has no voice in the management of control of its business and whose liability
is limited to the amount of his contribution to the partnership.

'* Correspondent bank" shall include any member bank which shall act as
the medium or agent or in any similar capacity for, or shall be regularly asso-
ciated with, a dealer in securities in connection with the purchasing, selling,
underwriting, flotation, or negotiation of securities; but shall not include (1)
a member bank which shall merely purchase or sell securities without recourse
solely upon the order and for the account of its customers, and/or which shall
merely purchase or sell investment securities for its own account as authorized
by applicable law, through such a dealer in securities, or (2) a member bank
which shall merely accept deposits of funds, handle items for collection (with
or without securities attached) or perform other ordinary banking functions
for such dealer.

u Correspondent dealer" shall include any dealer in securities which shall
perform any banking functions, including the holding on deposit of any funds,
on behalf of any member bank, or which shall act as the medium or agent or
in any similar capacity for a member bank in connection with the underwriting,

1This definition does not include organizations which were formerly engaged in such
business, but which are not currently engaged in it; because the statute has reference only
to the business presently transacted by the organization in question.
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notation, or negotiating of securities, but shall not include a dealer who shall
merely execute orders received from or through such member bank for the
purchase or sale of securities.

SECTION III. PROHIBITIONS OF SECTION 32

From and after January 1, 1934, unless there is a permit therefor issued by
the Federal Reserve Board:

(1) No officer or director of a member baDk can legally serve at the same
time as an officer, director, or manager of any corporation, partnership, or
Tinincorporated association engaged primarily in the business of purchasing,
selling, or negotating securities.

(2) No member bank can legally perform the functions of a correspondent
bank on behalf of a dealer in securities.

(3) No dealer in securities can legally perform the functions of a corre-
spondent dealer for any member bank, or hold on deposit any funds on behalf
of any member bank.

SECTION IV. PEKMISSION OF THE FEDERAL RESERVE BOARD

(a) In general —Section 32 of the Banking Act of 1933 authorizes the Federal
Reserve Board to issue a permit covering any of the relationships which are
prohibited by Hie provisions of that section, if in the judgment of the Federal
Reserve Board it is not incompatible with the public interest.

(b) When obtained.—Inasmuch as this exception to the prohibitions of
Section 32 applies only when " there is a permit therefor issued by the Federal
Reserve Board ", a permit should be obtained before the prohibited relationship
is entered into, or before January 1, 1934, whichever is later.

(c) Application for permission.—
(1) An officer or director of a member bank wishing to obtain a permit ironi

the Federal Reserve Board to serve as an officer, director, or manager of a
dealer in securities should—

(1) Make formal application on F.R.B. Form 99a.
(ii) Obtain from each member bank a statement on F.R.B. Form 99b.
(iii) Obtain from the dealer in securities a statement on F.R.B. Form 99c.
(iv) Forward all of these papers to the Federal reserve agent of his district,

who will attach his recommendation on F.R.B. Form 99d and forward them to
the Federal Reserve Board.

If the applicant desires to serve as an officer, director, or manager of nioro
than one dealer in securities, a separate application should be filed with respe :t
to each such dealer in securities. If the applicant desires to serve only one
•dealer in securities, only one application is necessary even though the applicant
•desires to serve more than one member bank.

(2) A member bank wishing to obtain a permit from the Federal Reserve
Board to act as correspondent bank for a dealer in securities should—

(i) Mnke formal application on F.R.B. Form 99e.
(ii) Submit a statement on F.R.B. Form 99b.
(iii) Obtain from the dealer in securities a statement on F.R.B. Form 00c.
(iv) Forward all of these papers to the Federal reserve agent of its district

who will attach his recommendation on F.R.B. Form 99d and forw.ird them to
the Federal Reserve Board.

If the applicant member bank desires to act as correspondent bank for more
than one dealer in securities, a separate application should be filed by the
member bank with respect to each such dealer in securities.

(3) A dealer in tevuriHcs wishing to obtain from the Federal Reserve Board
a permit to perform the functions of a correspondent dealer for a member-
bank should—

(i) Make formal application on F.U.B. Form 90i\ if incorporated, or on
F.R.P>. Form 90g, it' unincorporated.

(ii) Submit a statement on F.R.B. Form 00c.
(i i) Obtain from the member bank a statement on F.U.B. Form 091).
(iv) Forward all of these papers to the Federal reserve agent of its dis-

trict, who will attach his recommendation on F.R.B. Form 09(1 and forward
them to the Federal Reserve Board.

If the applicant dealer in securities desires to act as correspondent dealer
for more than one member bank, a separate application should be filed, covering
each such member bank.
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(d) Papers to be filed in diplicate.—All papers tiled with Hie Federal reserve-
agent pursuant to this subsection should be filed in duplicate.

The form referred to in this subsection are made a part of this regulation.
(e) Compatibility with the public interest.—In determining whether the issu-

ance of such a permit will be compatible with the public interest, the Federal
Reserve Board will consider—

(1) Whether the proposed relationship may tend to result in the undue u^e
of bank credit in connection with the purchasing, selling, underwriting, notation,
or negotiation of securities.

(2) Whether the proposed relationship will have any undesirable effect uyon
the member bank's financial condition, its credit, or investment policies, or its
policies in dealing with its other customers.

(3) Any other facts having a bearing upon the effect which the issuance
of the permit may have upon the public interest.

(f) Burden is mi applicant.—In view of the fact that Section 32 of the
Banking Act of 19)33 forbids relationships of certain kinds except in ca^es
where the Federal Reserve Board finds the specific relationships not incom-
patible with the public interest and grants a permit therefor, the burden mu^t
rest upon each applicant for such a permit to show to the satisfaction of the
Board that it would not be incompatible with the public interest to permit the
relationship covered by the application.

(g) Approval or disapproval.—As soon as an application is acted upon by
the Board, the applicant will be advised of the action taken.

If the Board approves the application, a formal permit will be issued to the
applicant.

(h) Hearing.—If the Board is not satisfied that it is compatible with the
public interest to grant such permit, the Board will so notify the applicant and
will afford him or it every opportunity to present any additional facts or
arguments bearing on the subject before making any final decision in tho case.

(i) Continuing effect of permits.—A permit once granted continues in force
until revoked, and need not be renewed, unless otherwise stated therein.

(j) Revocation.—All permits, however, are subject to revocation whenever
the Federal Reserve Board, after giving reasonable notice to the holder ana
affording him or it an opportunity to be heard, finds that the public
requires their revocation.
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